



Call Me Now

Feature Description

Release 18.0 Document Version 1.8 CallMeNowFD-R180 Market Request Number 93675 Feature Request Number 97691

9737 Washingtonian Boulevard, Suite 350 Gaithersburg, MD 20878 Tel +1 301.977.9440

WWW.BROADSOFT.COM



BroadWorks[®] Guide

Copyright Notice

Copyright [©] 2011 BroadSoft, Inc.

All rights reserved.

Any technical documentation that is made available by BroadSoft, Inc. is proprietary and confidential and is considered the copyrighted work of BroadSoft, Inc.

This publication is for distribution under BroadSoft non-disclosure agreement only. No part of this publication may be duplicated without the express written permission of BroadSoft, Inc. 9737 Washingtonian Boulevard, Gaithersburg, MD 20878.

BroadSoft reserves the right to make changes without prior notice.

Trademarks

BroadWorks[®] and BroadWorks Assistant–Enterprise[™], BroadWorks Call Center[™], BroadWorks Communicator[™], BroadWorks Receptionist[™], and BroadWorks Deployment Studio[™] are trademarks of BroadSoft, Inc.

Microsoft, MSN, Windows, and the Windows logo are registered trademarks of Microsoft Corporation. Other product names mentioned in this document may be trademarks or registered trademarks of their respective companies and are hereby acknowledged.

This document is printed in the United States of America.



Document Revision History

Version	Reason for Change	Date
0.1 Draft	Created document.	January 19, 2011
0.2 Draft	Merged PS-related sections.	January 20, 2011
0.3 Draft	Updated document.	January 26, 2011
0.4 Draft	Updated document with changes from ps-int review.	January 26, 2011
0.5 Draft	Updated document following ps-intf review. (Provisioning steps were revised as well as web screen shots, and <i>Help</i> pages, and feature activation impacts.) Added screen shots of pinhole-related pages again following the change of the interface decided for this feature. (There are now separate digit strings and outgoing digit plan pages for pinhole.)	January 28, 2011
0.6 Draft	Updated document.	January 31, 2011
0.7 Draft	Finished editing upgrade/rollback section following ps-intf review.	February 1, 2011
0.8 Draft	Updated document with Accounting interface approval.	February 1, 2011
0.9 Draft	Updated PS sections following FS review. (Web screen shots and tip text still need to be updated.)	February 7, 2011
0.10 Draft	Updated document following FS review.	February 9, 2011
0.11 Draft	Finished updating PS sections following FS review.	February 10, 2011
0.12 Draft	Updated sections on service interactions.	February 11, 2011
1.0 Approved	Approved document.	February 14, 2011
1.1	Made corrections to <i>Help</i> file names and OCI command schemas.	February 17, 2011
1.2	Added Call-Me-Now widget details.	March 9, 2011
1.3	Updated the OCI schemas to comply with the new split data mode OCI guidelines.	March 10, 2011
1.4	Added missing <i>Help</i> files. Corrected some <i>Help</i> file names. Updated document following ps-intf re-approval.	March 14, 2011
1.5	Added QR Codes to Call-Me-Now widget section.	March 16, 2011
1.6	Added another missing <i>Help</i> page.	March 16, 2011
1.7	Updated document with configuration, execution, and service interaction corrections and clarifications.	March 31, 2011



Table of Contents

1	Feature	Overview and Purpose	8
2	Detailed	Feature Description	9
	2.1 Prov	isioning Enhancements	9
	2.1.1	Call-Me-Now System Parameters	
	2.1.2	Call Me Now Service	9
	2.1.3	Outgoing Calling Plan	10
	2.1.4	Outgoing Digit Plan	11
	2.1.5	Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan	11
	2.1.6	Communication Barring – Fixed	11
	2.1.7	Hierarchical Communication Barring	12
	2.2 Xsi-A	Actions Enhancements	13
	2.3 Call	Me Now Service Execution	13
	2.3.1	Call Flow	14
	2.3.2	Xsi-Actions Invocation	14
	2.3.3	External Party Screening	15
	2.3.4	Calling the External Party	16
	2.3.5	Answer Confirmation	17
	2.3.6	Calling the Target User	18
	2.4 Exec	cution Use Cases	
	2.4.1	Call Me Now with Answer Confirmation Set to "None"	
	2.4.2	Call Me Now with Answer Confirmation Set to "Any Key", Calling Line ID Delivery Blocking Enabled	20
	2.4.3	Call Me Now with Answer Confirmation Set to "Passcode"	
	2.4.3	Call Me Now with Terminating Service Interactions	
	2.4.5	Call Me Now Rejected Due to Service Not Being Enabled	
	2.4.6	Call Me Now Rejected by Screening	
	2.4.7	Call Me Now Rejected Due to Answer Confirmation Failure	
	2.4.8	User Generates Call Me Now Widget Link	
	2.4.9	External Party Uses Call Me Now Widget from an E-mail Link	
		External Party Uses Call Me Now Widget from Web Site	
		isioning Steps	
		Interaction Use Cases	
3		ning Impacts	
-		figuration Data	
	3.1.1	Call-Me-Now System Parameters	
	3.1.1	Call Me Now User Service	
	3.1.2	Call-Me-Now Criteria	
	3.1.4	Call Me Now To DN Criteria	
	3.1.5	System Communication Barring Profile	
	0.1.0	eyetem eenmanouten barring rione	



	3	.1.6	System Communication Barring Profile Call-Me-Now Rule	31
	-	.1.7	Service Provider Communication Barring Profile	
	-	.1.8	Service Provider Communication Barring Call-Me-Now Rule	
	-	.1.9	Outgoing Calling Plan Call-Me-Now Permissions	
			Outgoing Calling Plan Call-Me-Now Department Permissions	
			Group Outgoing Calling Plan Call Me Now	
			Outgoing Digit Plan Call-Me-Now Permissions	
			Outgoing Digit Plan Call-Me-Now Department Permissions	
	3	.1.14	Group Outgoing Digit Plan Call-Me-Now	.34
	3	.1.15	Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan Call-Me-Now Permissions	34
	3	.1.16	Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan Call-Me-Now Department Permissions	35
	3	.1.17	Group Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan Call Me Now	35
	3	.1.18	User Outgoing Calling Plan Call Me Now	35
	3	.1.19	User Outgoing Digit Plan Call Me Now	36
	3		User Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan Call Me Now	
3.	2	Cent	ralized Configuration Data	36
3.	3	Web	Portal Impacts	36
	3	.3.1	General Description	36
	3	.3.2	Policy Impacts	
		.3.3	Web Pages	
		.3.4	Help Pages	
3.			mpacts	
		.4.1	Application Server CLI Impacts	
			Summary	
		.4.3	CallMeNow Context	
_	-	.4.4	Command	
3.	5	•	n Client Interface-Provisioning (OCI-P) Impact	
		.5.1	Summary	
	•	.5.2	Command Impacts	
		.5.3	Deprecated Commands	
~		.5.4	Reporting Impacts	
3.	-		ication Server Query User/Query Group Impacts	
3.			rnal Authentication Impacts	
3. 2			ication Server Portal API Impacts	
3. ว	-		vork Server Location API Impacts	
	10 11		ync API Impacts	
		• •	ication Server Dump Impacts	
J.			ice Details and Licensing Application Server Service Details and Licensing	
2			Detail Server SOAP Interface	
	13 14		tments	
	14		a Announcements (Audio and Video)	
З.	10	INEU	יוווטעוונכווופוונג (אטעוט מווע עועכט)	00



	3.16	BCC	T Impacts	83
	3.17	Devi	ce Management Impacts	83
4	Ace	coun	ting Impacts	84
	4.1	Acco	ounting Management Impacts	84
	4	.1.1	Generation of Accounting Records	84
	4	.1.2	Impact to Accounting Fields (CDR)	85
	4	.1.3	XML Examples	87
5	Sys	stem	Management Impacts	92
	5.1	Perf	ormance Management Impacts	92
	5	.1.1	New Counters	92
	5	.1.2	Modified Counters	94
	5	.1.3	Deleted Counters or Module	94
	5.2	Faul	t Management Impacts	94
	5.3	•	ots and Tools	
	5.4		S Integration Impacts	
6	Exe	ecutio	on/Call Processing Impacts	95
	6.1		Interface Impact	
	6.2	Xten	ded Services Interface (Xsi) Impact	
	6	.2.1	Summary	
	-	.2.2	Xsi-Actions Impacts	
		.2.3	Xsi-Events Impacts	
	-	.2.4	Xsi-MMTel Impacts	
	-	.2.5	Schema Impacts	
	6.3		MGCP Interface Impact	
	6.4		ice Interactions	
	Ŭ	.4.1	Service Precedence	
-	-	.4.2	Service Interactions	
7			pplication Impacts	
	7.1		P/CAP Impacts	
	7.2		Control Impacts	
-	7.3		dow Impacts	
8	-		nent/Operational Impacts	
	8.1		figuration File Impacts	
	8.2		Illation Impacts	
	8.3		rade Impacts	
	8.4		back Impacts	
	8.5		urity Impacts	
	8.6		eduled Tasks	
	8.7		Party Software	
	8.8		er Logging Impacts	
	8.9	Clier	nt Application Impacts	103



	8.9	1 Deployment Studio Impacts	103
	8.9	2 Configuration Impacts	103
	8.9	3 Host Application Impacts	103
	8.9	4 Third Party Integration Impacts	
9	Syste	em Engineering Impacts	104
	9.1 P	Processing Impacts	
	9.2 N	lemory Impacts	
	9.3 C	visk Usage Impacts	
	9.4 P	ort Usage Impacts	
	9.5 ⊦	lardware Impacts	
10	Servi	ce Pack Information	105
	10.1 F	unctional Differences in Source Release and Service Packs	105
	10.	1.1 Provisioning Differences	
	10.	1.2 Accounting Differences	
	10.	1.3 System Management Differences	
	10.	1.4 Execution/Call Processing Differences	
	10.	1.5 Client Application Differences	
	10.	1.6 Deployment/Operational Differences	
	10.	1.7 System Engineering Differences	105
	10.2 F	eature Activation Impacts	
	10.:	2.1 Method of Activation	
	10.3	2.2 Activatable Feature ID and Dependencies	105
	10.3	2.3 Behavior Impacts upon Activation	
		2.4 Provisioned Data Impacts on Activation	
	10.:	2.5 Provisioned Data Impacts on Deactivation	
	10.3	2.6 OCI Command Behavior Prior to Activation	
11	Restr	ictions and Limitations	107
	11.1 V	/irtual Subscribers	
	11.2 N	Iultiple Answer Confirmations	
Ac	ronyms	and Abbreviations	108
Re	ference	S	110



1 Feature Overview and Purpose

The Call Me Now service provides the ability for an external party to initiate a Click-To-Dial call to a BroadWorks user. For example, a BroadWorks user could place a Call-Me-Now widget on a social networking site such as Facebook and their friends could use the widget to place a call to them.

The following describes the functionality:

- An external party initiates a Call-Me-Now request to a BroadWorks user and provides a number for the request.
- BroadWorks screens the provided number according to the configuration for the target user.
- If the screening is successful, BroadWorks initiates a call to the provided number. From the external party's perspective, the call is a usual, incoming call from the target user. If the screening fails, the Call-Me-Now request is rejected.
- The external party answers the call.
- Answer confirmation is performed according to the configuration for the target user.
- If the answer confirmation is successful, BroadWorks initiates a call to the target user. From the target user's perspective, the call is a regular, incoming call from the external party. If the answer confirmation fails, the call to the external party is released.
- The target user answers the call, and is now in a conversation with the external party.

Note that the target user's terminating services run as usual for the call initiated to them. Therefore, it is possible that the call is screened or redirected instead of being answered by the target user.

The Call Me Now service configuration for the target user provides for selective screening of the number provided by the external party, the type of answer confirmation that is required, and the ability to enable/disable the service.

In addition, the Outgoing Call Plan (OCP), Outgoing Digit Plan (ODP), Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan (OPDP), Communication Barring – Fixed (CBF), and Hierarchical Communication Barring (HCB) service configurations are enhanced to support the screening of Call-Me-Now calls.



2 Detailed Feature Description

2.1 Provisioning Enhancements

This section provides functional details of the provisioning enhancements made to support the new Call Me Now service. For full provisioning details, see section 3 *Provisioning Impacts*.

2.1.1 Call-Me-Now System Parameters

This feature adds the *Service/CallMeNow* context to the ApplicationServer command line interface (CLI), which is used to configure the system parameters for the Call Me Now service.

The *passcodeLength* system parameter determines the length (number of digits) of the passcode generated by the Call Me Now service. It has a default value of "4", but can be set to any value from "2" through "30".

The *passcodeTimeoutSeconds* system parameter determines how long in seconds a passcode generated by the Call Me Now service is valid. If the passcode expires before the passcode has been successfully entered, then the Call-Me-Now call is released. This system parameter has a default value of "60", but can be set to any value from "30" through "180".

2.1.2 Call Me Now Service

The Call Me Now service is a user assignable service. It is configured at the user level as a selective service similar to other selective services such as Selective Call Rejection and Call Forwarding Selective.

A list of criteria is configured for the service. Each criteria entry on the list can be activated/deactivated and has the following settings:

- Description A text description for the criteria entry.
- Reject call/Do not reject call
 - When set to "Reject call", Call-Me-Now requests that match the criteria entry are rejected (that is, the criteria act as a blacklist).
 - When set to "Do not reject call", Call-Me-Now requests that match the criteria entry are allowed (that is, the criteria act as a white list).
 - When adding a new criteria entry, the default value is "Reject call".
- Selected Time Schedule Defines the time schedule that applies to the criteria entry.
 When adding a new criteria entry, the default value is "Every Day All Day".
- Selected Holiday Schedule An optional setting that defines the holiday schedule (if any) that applies to the criteria entry. When adding a new criteria entry, the default value is "None".
- To any phone number/To following phone numbers
 - When set to "To any phone number", the criteria entry applies for any number provided in the Call-Me-Now request.
 - When set to "To following phone numbers", the criteria entry applies only if the number provided in the Xsi-Actions request matches a number on the Specific phone numbers list for the criteria entry.



- When adding a new criteria entry, the default value is "To any phone number".
- Specific phone numbers Defines the list of phone numbers to match when the criteria entry is set to "To following phone numbers".
 - The wildcard character "?" can be used in a phone number to match any single digit in the same position as the "?" character.
 - The wildcard character "*" can be used at the end of the phone number to match any trailing digits (that is, if the digits before the "*" character match, then the phone number is a match regardless of what digits remain).

Note that the phone numbers are not normalized to be in E.164 format. They are stored and used for matching as configured, and must match the number as provided in the Xsi-Actions request, which is similarly used as received without any E.164 normalization.

- On/Off setting The Call Me Now service has an On/Off setting to enable/disable the full service.
 - When the Call Me Now service is *disabled*, all Call-Me-Now requests for the user are rejected.
 - When the Call Me Now service is *enabled* and a Call-Me-Now request is processed by the Call Me Now service, only activated criteria are evaluated and the "Do not reject call" criteria are always evaluated before the "Reject call" criteria. This allows the user to have "Do not reject call" criteria that allow certain Call-Me-Now calls that would otherwise be blocked by the "Reject call" criteria. If no matching criteria are found (which includes the case where no criteria are present), then the Call-Me-Now request is allowed to proceed.
- Answer Confirmation setting Finally, the Call Me Now service has an Answer Confirmation setting used to control the type of answer confirmation that is applied when the external party answers the Call-Me-Now call. The Answer Confirmation setting has the following options:
 - None No answer confirmation is performed. The Call-Me-Now user is alerted immediately after the external party answers.
 - Any Key The external party is connected to the Media Server and prompted to press any key. The Call-Me-Now user is only alerted after the external party presses a key. This setting ensures that the call was answered by a person who wishes to complete the call.
 - Passcode The external party is connected to the Media Server and prompted to enter their passcode. The Call-Me-Now user is alerted after the external party enters the passcode. The passcode is returned in the Xtended Services Interface (Xsi) response to the external party described in section 2.2 Xsi-Actions Enhancements. This setting ensures that the call was answered by a person who received the passcode for the call.

When the Call Me Now service is first assigned to a user, it defaults to "Off" with no criteria defined and the *Answer Confirmation* set to "Passcode".

2.1.3 Outgoing Calling Plan

This feature enhances the Outgoing Calling Plan (OCP) service to add controls for Call-Me-Now calls.

The new Outgoing Calling Plan controls for Call Me Now are configured in an identical manner to the existing controls for "Initiating Call Forwards/Transfers". There are various



call types defined, and each call type can be enabled and disabled for the group, department, and user configuration described in section 3 *Provisioning Impacts*.

Just as with the other Outgoing Calling Plan configuration, a user can be configured to use the settings for their department/group or to use their own custom settings. In addition, the settings may only be modified by an administrator. A user can view their Outgoing Calling Plan settings, but cannot modify them.

The default settings for the Call-Me-Now controls are that only the "Group", "Local", and "Toll" call types are allowed.

2.1.4 **Outgoing Digit Plan**

This feature enhances the Outgoing Digit Plan (ODP) functionality used by the Outgoing Calling Plan service to add controls for Call-Me-Now calls.

The new Outgoing Digit Plan controls for Call Me Now are configured in an identical manner to the existing controls for "Initiating Call Forwards/Transfers". There are various digit strings defined, and each digit string can be permitted or blocked for the group, department, and user configuration described in section *3 Provisioning Impacts*.

Just as with the other Outgoing Digit Plan configuration, a user can be configured to use the settings for their department/group or to use their own custom settings. In addition, the settings may only be modified by an administrator. A user can view their Outgoing Digit Plan settings, but cannot modify them.

The default settings for the Call-Me-Now controls are identical to the default settings for the "Initiating Call Forwards/Transfers" controls. All existing digit strings are permitted, and new digit strings are permitted by default when they are added.

2.1.5 **Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan**

This feature enhances the Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan (OPDP) functionality used by the Outgoing Calling Plan service to add controls for Call-Me-Now calls.

The new Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan controls for Call Me Now are configured in an identical manner to the existing controls for "Initiating Call Forwards/Transfers". There are various digit strings defined, and each digit string can be permitted (Do not block) or ignored for the group, department, and user configuration described in section *3 Provisioning Impacts*.

Just as with the other Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan configuration, a user can be configured to use the settings for their department/group or to use their own custom settings. In addition, the settings may only be modified by an administrator. A user can view their Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan settings, but cannot modify them.

The default settings for the Call-Me-Now controls are identical to the default settings for the "Initiating Call Forwards/Transfers" controls. All existing digit strings are ignored, and new digit strings are ignored by default when they are added.

For more information on Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan, see *Outgoing Calling Plan Dial Restriction Override Patterns Feature Description* [1].

2.1.6 Communication Barring – Fixed

This feature enhances Communication Barring – Fixed (CBF) to add controls for Call-Me-Now calls.

The new Communication Barring – Fixed controls for Call Me Now are configured in an identical manner to the existing redirecting rules for Communication Barring – Fixed profiles. Each Communication Barring – Fixed profile now contains Call-Me-Now rules.



The Call-Me-Now rules allow for the selection of criteria defined for Communication Barring – Fixed that apply to Call-Me-Now calls. Each selected criterion along with the action configured for it is a rule. In addition, there is an "All Other Calls" default rule.

For each rule, one of the following actions is configured:

- Allow Allows Call-Me-Now calls that match the criteria for the rule.
- Block Rejects Call-Me-Now calls that match the criteria for the rule.
- Allow (timed) Allows Call-Me-Now calls that match the criteria for the rule, but only for a specified duration.

When the "Allow (timed)" action has been selected for a rule, the *Maximum Duration* setting for that rule determines the how long Call-Me-Now calls that match the criteria for the rule can exist after the external party answers the call. Once the maximum duration has been reached, the Call-Me-Now call is released.

The Call-Me-Now rules are run in the order configured for the selected criteria, with the default rule always being run last.

The default settings for the Call-Me-Now controls are identical to the default settings for the redirecting controls. No criteria are selected, and the default "All Other Calls" rule has its action set to "Block".

For more information on Communication Barring – Fixed, see *Communication Barring Fixed Feature Description* [2].

2.1.7 Hierarchical Communication Barring

This feature enhances Hierarchical Communication Barring (HCB) to add controls for Call-Me-Now calls.

The new Hierarchical Communication Barring controls for Call Me Now are configured in an identical manner to the existing redirecting rules for Hierarchical Communication Barring profiles defined at the service provider/enterprise level. Each Hierarchical Communication Barring profile at the service provider/enterprise now contains Call-Me-Now rules. The Call-Me-Now rules allow for rules to be defined using the system-level Communication Barring – Fixed criteria that have been assigned to the service provider/enterprise. The Call-Me-Now rules also allow for rules to be defined using the Hierarchical Communication Barring digit pattern criteria that have been defined for the service provider/enterprise. Multiple rules can be created using the same criteria. Each rule consists of the selected criteria, an action, an optional service provider/enterprise time schedule, an optional service provider/enterprise holiday schedule, and a priority. In addition, there is an "All Other Calls" default rule.

For each rule, one of the following actions is configured:

- Allow Allows Call-Me-Now calls that match the criteria for the rule.
- Block Rejects Call-Me-Now calls that match the criteria for the rule.
- Allow (timed) Allows Call-Me-Now calls that match the criteria for the rule, but only for a specified duration.

When the "Allow (timed)" action has been selected for a rule, the *Maximum Duration* setting for that rule determines the how long Call-Me-Now calls that match the criteria for the rule can exist after the external party answers the call. Once the maximum duration has been reached, the Call-Me-Now call is released.

The Call-Me-Now rules are run in priority order with 1 being the highest priority. The "All Other Calls" default rule always runs at the lowest priority. When the rules are configured, the priority settings are "requantized" to consecutive integers starting at 1 (for example, 1,



2, 3, 4). To add a rule with a priority between existing rules, a floating-point value can be used, which is requantized when the rules are saved. For example, 1.5 could be specified to add a rule between the existing rules with priorities of 1 and 2.

The optional service provider/enterprise time and holiday schedules for the rule define when the rule is active. The criteria for the rule (including any time or holiday schedule configured for the criteria) are only evaluated when the rule is active.

The default settings for the Call-Me-Now controls are identical to the default settings for the redirecting controls. No criteria are selected and the "All Other Calls" default rule has its action set to "Block" with no service provider/enterprise time or holiday schedule.

For more information on Hierarchical Communication Barring, see *Hierarchical Communication Barring Feature Description* [3].

2.2 Xsi-Actions Enhancements

This feature enhances Xsi-Actions to add a Uniform Resource Identifier (URI) for invoking the Call Me Now service. The new URI for the Call-Me-Now action has the following format:

http(s)://<host:port>/com.broadsoft.xsi-actions/v2.0/user/<userid>/calls/CallMeNow?a ddress=[&transactionId=]

The *userid* specifies the user ID of the BroadWorks user whose Call Me Now service is being invoked.

The mandatory *address* parameter specifies the address to use for calling the external party that is invoking the Call Me Now service.

The optional *transactionId* parameter is captured in the originating call detail record (CDR) created for the Call-Me-Now call from the target user to the external party. It can be used for various purposes such as capturing an identifier of the application or external party that is invoking the Call Me Now service.

The Call-Me-Now action does not initiate an authentication challenge since the invoking party may not be a BroadWorks user, and any authentication headers received in the request are ignored. However, the provided *address* parameter is screened described in section 2.3.3 External Party Screening. Note that the absence of authentication for the Call-Me-Now action is built into Xsi-Actions and is not configurable.

If the Call-Me-Now action is rejected (for example, the target user does not have the Call Me Now service enabled or the screening of the provided address fails), then an error response is returned.

For a successful Call-Me-Now action, a 200 OK success response is returned and it includes eXtensible Markup Language (XML) body containing a *CallMeNowStartInfo* element. If the Call Me Now service for the specified user has *Answer Confirmation* set to "Passcode", then the *CallMeNowStartInfo* element contains a passcode element with the passcode to be used.

For more information on the Xtended Services Interface changes, see section 6.2 Xtended Services Interface (Xsi) Impact.

2.3 Call Me Now Service Execution

This section describes the full execution flow for the Call Me Now service. For information on the provisioning enhancements related to this feature, see section 2.1 Provisioning Enhancements. For information on the CDR generation and enhancements for the Call Me Now service, see section 4 Accounting Impacts. For information on the Call-Me-Now Performance Management (PM), see section 5.1 Performance Management Impacts.



2.3.1 Call Flow

The following figure shows the call flow for a successful Call-Me-Now call with answer confirmation where the call to the external party is a network call. For information on the service execution that occurs within the call flow, see the other subsections under section 2.3 *Call Me Now Service Execution*. Note that some Session Initiation Protocol (SIP) messages including 18x responses, ACKs, and Re-INVITE sequences are not shown for brevity.



Figure 1 Successful Call-Me-Now Call with Answer Confirmation

2.3.2 Xsi-Actions Invocation

The Call Me Now service is invoked on an Xtended Services Platform (Xsp) using the Xsi-Actions URI for Call Me Now described in section 2.2 Xsi-Actions Enhancements. The party invoking the Call-Me-Now action is referred to as the external party and may or may not be a BroadWorks user themselves. The BroadWorks user specified in the <userid> portion of the action is referred to as the target user.

The Xtended Services Platform queries the Network Server for the specified user's location using a Location application programming interface (API) request. If the user is unknown, then a 500 error response is returned to the external party. Otherwise, Xsi-Actions routes the Call-Me-Now request to an Application Server as specified in the Location API response.



When the Application Server receives the Call-Me-Now request, it verifies that the target user specified is a known user. If the user is unknown, then a 400 error response is returned to the external party and no CDR is generated.

If the Xtended Services Interface application in use for the request is not enabled system wide and has not been assigned to the target user, then a 400 error response is returned to the external party and no CDR is generated.

If the above checks pass, then the *bwCallMeNowNumRequests* PMs for the system, the target user's service provider/enterprise, and the target user's group are incremented.

If the target user does not have the Call Me Now service assigned or has the Call Me Now service disabled, then a 400 error response is returned to the external party and no CDR is generated. Otherwise, the Call-Me-Now request is allowed to proceed to the screening described in section 2.3.3 External Party Screening.

2.3.3 External Party Screening

The call to the external party is screened by the following, listed in order of precedence:

- Emergency/Repair Call The Application Server screens the address provided in the Xsi-Actions request to determine whether it is an emergency or repair call address. If it is an emergency or repair call address, then the Call-Me-Now request is rejected.
- Target User Address The Application Server screens the address provided in the Xsi-Actions request to determine whether it is an address for the target user themselves. If it is an address for the target user, then the Call-Me-Now request is rejected.
- Call Me Now Service The criteria configured for the target user's Call Me Now service are executed. Note that the Call Me Now service screens the address provided in the Xsi-Actions request, and not the contact returned by the Network Server. If the result is that the call is rejected, then the Call-Me-Now request is rejected.
- Intercept If the Intercept service is enabled for the target user or the target user's group, then it is executed for an origination from the target user to the external party. If the result is that the call is blocked, then the Call-Me-Now request is rejected. Note that if the *Outbound Call* option for the Intercept service is set to "Route to Phone Number", then the call is treated as blocked instead of being routed to the configured phone number.
- Communication Barring Fixed (CBF) The Call-Me-Now rules for the Communication Barring – Fixed profile (if any) in effect for the target user are executed. If the result is that the call is blocked, then the Call-Me-Now request is rejected.
- Hierarchical Communication Barring (HCB) The Call-Me-Now rules for the Hierarchical Communication Barring profile (if any) in effect for the target user's group are executed. If the result is that the call is blocked, then the Call-Me-Now request is rejected.
- Outgoing Call Plan (OCP)/Outgoing Digit Plan (ODP)/Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan (OPDP) – The Call-Me-Now controls for the target user's Outgoing Call Plan, Outgoing Digit Plan, and Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan configuration (if any) are executed. If the result is that the call is blocked, then the Call-Me-Now request is rejected.
- Prepaid The Prepaid service (if any) in effect for the target user is executed. If the result is that the call is denied (for example, insufficient credits), then the Call-Me-Now request is rejected.



Note that the Network Server is queried (if applicable) for an origination from the target user to the provided address before any of the above screening takes place. If the Network Server query fails (for example, the Network Server fails to respond), then the Call-Me-Now request is rejected.

If the Call-Me-Now request is rejected by any of these screenings, an originating CDR for the target user to the external party is generated, indicating that it is for a Call-Me-Now failure. In addition, a 400 error response is returned to the external party via Xsi-Actions.

If all the screening passes, then a 200 OK success response is returned to the external party via Xsi-Actions. If the target user's Call Me Now service has *Answer Confirmation* set to "Passcode", then this success response includes the passcode to use for the call. The passcode is randomly generated by the Application Server and has a length as specified by the *passcodeLength* system parameter described in section 2.1.1 Call-Me-Now System Parameters. The Call-Me-Now call is then allowed to proceed to the external party described in section 2.3.4 Calling the External Party.

2.3.4 Calling the External Party

The *bwCallMeNowNumAttempts* PMs for the system, the target user's service provider/enterprise, and the target user's group are incremented.

If the target user's Call Me Now service has *Answer Confirmation* set to "Passcode", then a timer is started for the passcode as specified by the *passcodeTimeoutSeconds* system parameter described in section *2.1.1 Call-Me-Now System Parameters*. If this passcode timer expires before the external party answers the call and enters the passcode, then the Call-Me-Now call is rejected and the external party is released.

In stand-alone mode, when the call to the external party is a network call, then a SIP INVITE is sent toward the network device as determined according to the Application Server's configuration. If the Network Server is being used, then the contacts returned by the Network Server query are used. When the call to the external party is a group/enterprise call, then it is routed internally or via a Distributed Group Call (DGC) SIP INVITE as applicable.

In IP Multimedia Subsystem (IMS) mode, a SIP INVITE is sent as an Out-of-the-Blue (OOTB) origination from the target user to the external party. For information on the SIP INVITE contents for IMS mode, see section 2.3.4.1 IMS SIP INVITE Content.

The Calling Line Identity (CLID) provided to the external party is the target user's appropriate identity based on the CLID policy in effect for the user. If the target user has the Calling Line ID Delivery Blocking service in effect for the call to the external party, then the external party is notified that privacy is restricted.

The incoming call is processed by the external party in the same way as if the target user had dialed the call directly instead of via Call Me Now. If the external party is a BroadWorks user, this means that all of the external party's terminating services run and the call is treated as a usual incoming call for Client Application Protocol (CAP) client and Xtended Services Interface application purposes.

If the call to the external party fails to be answered (for example, a failure response is returned from the external party, a passcode timer or other timer expiration results in the call being released, and so on), then an originating CDR for the target user to the external party is generated, indicating that it is for a Call-Me-Now failure.

If the call to the external party is answered, then the Call-Me-Now call proceeds to the answer confirmation described in section 2.3.5 Answer Confirmation.

Note that any connected identity provided by the external party is used as the calling identity for the incoming call to the target user.



Also note that the call to the external party is not a known call from the target user's perspective. The call is not part of the target user's active call session and as a result, does not affect other calls for the target user (for example, it has no effect on the target user's Call Waiting status) and is not reported to CAP clients and Xtended Services Interface applications for the target user.

2.3.4.1 IMS SIP INVITE Content

2.3.4.1.1 P-Charging-Function-Addresses

A *P-Charging-Function-Addresses* header may be added for the target user based on the system configuration described in *IMS Radius Server Selection Feature Description* [6].

2.3.4.1.2 P-Charging-Vector

The *P-Charging-Vector* header is populated with an *icid-value* parameter generated by the Application Server.

2.3.4.1.3 Route

The *Route* header is populated as appropriate for an OOTB origination from the target user according to the Application Server's configuration and the target user's primary Public User Identity (PUI). The *orig* parameter is present in the *Route* header to indicate it is for an OOTB origination.

2.3.5 Answer Confirmation

Answer confirmation is handled based on the *Answer Confirmation* setting for the target user's Call Me Now service as detailed in the subsections that follow.

Note that the call is not considered answered for accounting until after answer confirmation succeeds. If the answer confirmation fails, the call is considered unanswered for accounting.

2.3.5.1 None

If target user's Call Me Now service has the *Answer Confirmation* set to "None", then the Call-Me-Now call immediately proceeds to the user described in section 2.3.6 *Calling the Target User*.

2.3.5.2 Any Key

If the target user's Call Me Now service has the *Answer Confirmation* set to "Any Key", then the call is only allowed to proceed to the user if the external party presses a key to complete the call.

The external party is connected to the Media Server and is prompted to press any key to complete the call. This answer confirmation is identical to that used by services such as BroadWorks Anywhere and Simultaneous Ringing. For more information on the configuration and operation of this Answer Confirmation functionality, see *Answer Confirmation on Forking Services Enhancements Feature Description* [4]. Note that the answer confirmation for the target user's service provider/enterprise is used.

If the external party fails to confirm the answer, then the Call-Me-Now call is rejected. The external party is released and an originating CDR for the target user to the external party is generated, indicating that it is for a Call-Me-Now failure.



If the external party confirms the answer, then the Call-Me-Now call proceeds to the target user described in section 2.3.6 *Calling the Target User*.

Note that the announcements used for answer confirmation are localized using the target user's language.

2.3.5.3 Passcode

If the target user's Call Me Now service has *Answer Confirmation* set to "Passcode", then the call is only allowed to proceed to the user if the external party enters the passcode. The external party is allowed a maximum of three attempts (initial attempt and two retries) to enter the passcode.

The external party is connected to the Media Server and prompted to enter the passcode using the *CallMeNowEnterPasscode.wav* announcement.

If the external party fails to properly enter the passcode, then they are informed that the passcode is invalid using the *CallMeNowInvalidPassscode.wav* announcement and they are reprompted to enter the passcode using the *CallMeNowEnterPasscode.wav* announcement. If the external party fails to properly enter the passcode a second time, then they are again informed that the passcode is invalid and are reprompted to enter it.

If the external party fails to properly enter the passcode a third time, then they are informed that the passcode is invalid using the *CallMeNowInvalidPassscode.wav* announcement and they are asked to hang up and try again later using the *CallMeNowHangUpTryAgain.wav* announcement.

Note that if the passcode timer started in section 2.3.4 IMS SIP INVITE Content expires before the passcode is properly entered, then the passcode collection is immediately failed.

If the passcode collection fails, then the Call-Me-Now call is rejected. The external party is released and an originating CDR for the target user to the external party is generated, indicating that it is for a Call-Me-Now failure.

If the passcode collection is successful, then the Call-Me-Now call proceeds to the target user described in section 2.3.6 IMS SIP INVITE Content.

For more information on the Call-Me-Now announcements, see section 3.15 Media Announcements (Audio and Video).

Note that the announcements used for answer confirmation are localized using the target user's language.

2.3.6 Calling the Target User

An originating CDR for the target user to the external party is generated, indicating that it is for a successful Call-Me-Now call. An originating CDR for the target user to the target user is generated as well. The purpose of this second originating CDR is to provide a matching originating CDR for the target user's terminating CDR.

The *bwCallMeNowNumSuccess* PMs for the system, the target user's service provider/enterprise, and the target user's group are incremented.

A terminating CDR is generated for the target user, indicating that it is for a Call-Me-Now call.

The incoming call is processed by the target user in the same way as if the external party had dialed the call directly instead of via Call Me Now. This means that all of the target user's terminating services run, and the call is treated as a usual incoming call for CAP client and Xtended Services Interface application purposes.



For example, the call may be screened by the Incoming Call Plan in effect for the target user and by services such as Selective Call Acceptance and Selective Call Rejection as well. The call may be blocked by services such as Call Waiting and Do Not Disturb. Services such as Call Forwarding Always, Call Forwarding Busy, and Voice Messaging may redirect the call. Services such as Simultaneous Ringing and Sequential Ringing may fork the call to alternate destinations. All applicable locations for services such as BroadWorks Anywhere and Shared Call Appearance are alerted for the Call-Me-Now call. Custom Ringback is provided to the external party as applicable according to the target user's configuration.

In IMS mode, the SIP INVITE(s) to the target user's public user identity (PUI) is sent as an Out-of-the-Blue (OOTB) termination. For information on the SIP INVITE contents for IMS mode, see section 2.3.6.1 IMS SIP INVITE Content.

From this point forward, the call proceeds as a regular termination no different than if the external party had called the target user directly instead of via Call Me Now. The CDRs generated for the Call-Me-Now call are released as usual when the associated call legs are released.

Note that the calling identity used for the external party depends on whether any connected identity was received from the external party.

- If a connected identity was received from the external party, then this identity is used as their calling identity.
- If no connected identity was received from the external party, then the address provided in the Xsi-Actions Call-Me-Now request is used as the calling identity.
- 2.3.6.1 IMS SIP INVITE Content
- 2.3.6.1.1 P-Charging-Function-Addresses

A *P-Charging-Function-Addresses* header may be added for the target user based on the system configuration described in *IMS Radius Server Selection Feature Description* [6].

2.3.6.1.2 P-Charging-Vector

The *P-Charging-Vector* header is identical to the header sent in the SIP INVITE to the external party described in section 2.3.4.1.2 *P-Charging-Vector*.

2.3.6.1.3 Route

The *Route* header is populated as appropriate for an OOTB termination to the target user according to the Application Server's configuration and the PUI to which the SIP INVITE is being sent. The *orig* parameter is not present in the *Route* header since it is for an OOTB termination, and not an OOTB origination.

2.3.6.1.4 Request-URI

The Request-URI is populated with the PUI to which the SIP INVITE is being sent.

2.4 Execution Use Cases

The following apply to all the use cases in this section:

User U1 is a BroadWorks user with the Call Me Now service.



- User U1 has the Call Me Now service enabled, with Answer Confirmation set to "None", unless otherwise specified.
- User U1 has the Calling Line ID Delivery Blocking service disabled, unless otherwise specified.
- User U1 has no terminating screening or redirecting services enabled, unless otherwise specified.
- The Xsi-Actions request for Call Me Now does not include a *transactionId*, unless otherwise specified.

2.4.1 Call Me Now with Answer Confirmation Set to "None"

- 1) An external party uses Xsi-Actions to invoke Call Me Now for User U1. A *transactionId* is included in the Call-Me-Now request.
- 2) The address provided passes all screening.
- 3) Xsi-Actions returns a successful response to the external party.
- 4) The external party is alerted using the address provided. The SIP INVITE to the external party includes User U1's identity information with no privacy restrictions.
- 5) The external party answers the call.
- 6) User U1 is alerted for an incoming call from the external party.
- 7) User U1 answers the call and is in a conversation with the external party.
- 8) BroadWorks generates an originating CDR for the leg from User U1 to the external party, an originating CDR for User U1 to User U1, and a terminating CDR for the leg from the external party to User U1. The originating CDR for the leg from User U1 to the external party includes the *transactionId* provided with the Xsi-Actions request for Call Me Now. All CDRs indicate they are for a Call-Me-Now call.

2.4.2 Call Me Now with Answer Confirmation Set to "Any Key", Calling Line ID Delivery Blocking Enabled

- 1) User U1 has the Calling Line ID Delivery Blocking service enabled.
- 2) An external party uses Xsi-Actions to invoke Call Me Now for User U1.
- 3) The address provided passes all screening.
- 4) Xsi-Actions returns a successful response to the external party.
- 5) The external party is alerted using the address provided. The SIP INVITE to the external party includes User U1's identity information with privacy restrictions enabled.
- 6) The external party answers the call.
- 7) The external party is connected to the Media Server and prompted to press any key.
- 8) The external party presses a key.
- 9) User U1 is alerted for an incoming call from the external party.
- 10) User U1 answers the call and is in a conversation with the external party.
- 11) BroadWorks generates an originating CDR for the leg from User U1 to the external party, an originating CDR for User U1 to User U1, and a terminating CDR for the leg from the external party to User U1. All CDRs indicate they are for a Call-Me-Now call.



2.4.3 Call Me Now with Answer Confirmation Set to "Passcode"

- 1) An external party uses Xsi-Actions to invoke Call Me Now for User U1.
- 2) The address provided passes all screening.
- 3) Xsi-Actions returns a successful response to the external party, and the response contains the passcode generated by BroadWorks for this Call-Me-Now attempt.
- 4) The external party is alerted using the address provided. The SIP INVITE to the external party includes User U1's identity information with no privacy restrictions.
- 5) The external party answers the call.
- 6) The external party is connected to the Media Server and is prompted to enter the passcode.
- 7) The external party enters the passcode.
- 8) User U1 is alerted for an incoming call from the external party.
- 9) User U1 answers the call and is in a conversation with the external party.
- 10) BroadWorks generates an originating CDR for the leg from User U1 to the external party, an originating CDR for User U1 to User U1, and a terminating CDR for the leg from the external party to User U1. All CDRs indicate they are for a Call-Me-Now call.

2.4.4 Call Me Now with Terminating Service Interactions

- 1) User U1 has the Do Not Disturb and Call Forwarding Busy services enabled.
- 2) An external party uses Xsi-Actions to invoke Call Me Now for User U1.
- 3) The address provided passes all screening.
- 4) Xsi-Actions returns a successful response to the external party.
- 5) The external party is alerted using the address provided. The SIP INVITE to the external party includes User U1's identity information with no privacy restrictions.
- 6) The external party answers the call.
- 7) User U1 receives the incoming call, but the call is blocked by the Do Not Disturb service.
- 8) User U1's Call Forwarding Busy service forwards the call.
- 9) The Call Forwarding Busy destination is alerted for an incoming call from the external party.
- 10) The Call Forwarding Busy destination answers the call and is in a conversation with the external party.
- 11) BroadWorks generates an originating CDR for the leg from User U1 to the external party, an originating CDR for User U1 to User U1, and a terminating CDR for the leg from the external party to User U1. These CDRs indicate they are for a Call-Me-Now call. There is also an originating CDR for the forward from User U1 to the Call Forwarding Busy destination.

2.4.5 Call Me Now Rejected Due to Service Not Being Enabled

- 1) User U1 has the Call Me Now service disabled or not assigned.
- 2) An external party uses Xsi-Actions to invoke Call Me Now for User U1.
- 3) Xsi-Actions returns an error response to the external party.



4) No CDRs are generated for the Call-Me-Now request.

2.4.6 Call Me Now Rejected by Screening

- 1) An external party uses Xsi-Actions to invoke Call Me Now for User U1.
- 2) The address provided fails Outgoing Calling Plan screening.
- 3) Xsi-Actions returns an error response to the external party.
- 4) BroadWorks generates a CDR for the originating leg from User U1 to the external party. The CDR indicates it is for a Call-Me-Now call and that the call failed.

2.4.7 Call Me Now Rejected Due to Answer Confirmation Failure

- 1) An external party uses Xsi-Actions to invoke Call Me Now for User U1.
- 2) The address provided passes all screening.
- 3) Xsi-Actions returns a successful response to the external party, and the response contains the passcode generated by BroadWorks for this Call-Me-Now attempt.
- 4) The external party is alerted using the address provided. The SIP INVITE to the external party includes User U1's identity information with no privacy restrictions.
- 5) The external party answers the call.
- 6) The external party is connected to the Media Server and is prompted to enter the passcode.
- 7) The external party enters an incorrect passcode.
- 8) The external party is informed the passcode is incorrect and is prompted to enter it again.
- 9) The external party enters an incorrect passcode a second time.
- 10) The external party is again informed that the passcode is incorrect and is prompted to enter it again.
- 11) The external party enters an incorrect passcode a third time.
- 12) The external party is informed that the passcode is incorrect and they should hang up and try again later.
- 13) The call to the external party is released.
- 14) BroadWorks generates a CDR for the originating leg from User U1 to the external party. The CDR indicates it is for a Call-Me-Now call and that the call failed.

2.4.8 User Generates Call Me Now Widget Link

 User U1 opens the Call Me Now widget link generation page at <u>http://[server]/[context]/test/v2.0/user/userid/calls/callmeno</u> <u>w/</u>, where [server] is the fully qualified domain name (FQDN) or Internet Protocol (IP) address of the Xtended Services Platform server and [context] is the Xsi-Actions context.



🕞 🗢 🙋 http://localhost/cor	n.broadsoft.xsi-actions/test/v2.0/user/userid/calls/callmenow/ 🔹 🗟 🔶 🗙 🚺 Bing
Favorites 👍 🙋 Web Slice	Gallery 👻 🗗 ExtraView 👩 Home - Clients & Xtended 🕥 Welcome To The Enginee 😑 Overview (Java Platform S
User Call Test Pages @ test/v2.0/us	er/userid/calls
	BR&ADSOFT
all Me Now Widget	
e the following form to genera nerated link into your email foc	e your personalized link for the Call Me Now widget. Enter your Broadworks user ID and click Generate, then copy/paste the ter or web site.
ser Id:	Generate
all Me Now widget link:	
1	ry it!
uick Response (QR) Codes:	
uck Response (QR) codes.	
all Me Now(POST)	

Figure 2 Call Me Now Widget

- 2) User U1 enters their BroadWorks user ID and clicks Generate.
- 3) The system generates a customized Call Me Now widget link and displays it to User U1.



🏉 User Call Test Pages @ test/v2.0	0/user/userid/calls/callmenow - Microsoft Internet Explorer provided by BroadSoft	- • ×
🕒 🗢 🗢 👔 http://localhost	t/com.broadsoft.xsi-actions/test/v2.0/user/userid/calls/callmenow/	Q
🖕 Favorites 🛛 👍 🙋 Web S	Slice Gallery 🔻 🗗 ExtraView 🔊 Home - Clients & Xtended 🥥 Welcome To The Enginee 🔁 Overview (Java Platform S	
🖉 User Call Test Pages @ test/v2.	2.0/user/userid/calls	
-	BR*ADS	OFT
Call Me Now Widget		
Use the following form to gen generated link into your email	nerate your personalized link for the Call Me Now widget. Enter your Broadworks user ID and click Generate, then copy il footer or web site.	n/paste the
User Id:	user@domain.com Generate	
Call Me Now widget link:	<pre><a href="http://localhost/com.broadsoft.xsi-
actions/test/v2.0/user/userid/calls/callmenow/callmenow.htm
?user@domain.com">Call Me Now Try it!</pre>	
Quick Response (QR) Code Call Me Now(POST)		

Figure 3 Call Me Now Widget Customized Link



2.4.9 External Party Uses Call Me Now Widget from an E-mail Link

 The external party receives an e-mail with the Call Me Now widget link embedded in the footer. User U1 generates their customized link described in 3.4.8 User Generates Call Me Now Widget Link and embeds it in the e-mail.

F 1 2 3 4 5	D =		-	Untitled - Messa	ge (HTML)	Autoria	mat				
Message Inse H	rt Options	Format Text	Developer								۲
	Calibri (Bo 👻 🗄		- j= - Ø	- 11	Û D	<u> </u>		2	1	Pigh Importanc	e ABC
Paste V Format Painter	BIU	** <u>A</u> - 📰 =		Address Check Book Names		ttach Business Item Card •	Calendar S	Signature	Follow , Up *	🕽 Low Importance	spelling
Clipboard 🕞		Basic Text	Gi	Names		Include		Fa	C	ptions	Proofing
<u>Send</u> <u>Cc</u>											
Account Subject:											-
Parag Talekar Manager, A	Applications Deve	elopment +1 240.72().9566 ptaleka	r@broadsoft.com	broadsoft.co	om					
Click here to Call M		copy paste the follow	wing URL in vo	ur browser:							
http://xsp.server.com/co					llmenow.ht	m?ptalekar@br	roadsoft.co	m			
		NEW									
Join Us in the											
Enabling Service Pro											
Branded Unified Com	imunications	400									
BROADSOFT											
🥲 Broa	dClou	d									
This email is intended solely f	or the person or e	ntity to which it is addre	essed and may co	atain confidential and	llor privileged	information If a	ou believe th	at you receive	d this email in	error, please contact ti	he sender
immediately, delete the message							ou sellere ili	ion you receive		and, prese contact in	
A Please consider the er	nvironment befo	re printing this e-ma	il								

Figure 4 Call Me Now Widget Link Embedded in E-mail

2) The external party clicks on the link, enters their telephone number, and clicks **OK**.

	Call Me Now
Telephone Number	
	Please enter the telephone number with area code that you would like to receive a call-back on. E.g. 3015551212.
	ОК

Figure 5 Enter Phone Number and Click OK



3) The Call Me Now widget uses the Call-Me-Now Xsi-Action to place the call and displays a success message.

В	ReadSoft
	Call Me Now
	You should receive a call on 301-555-1212 shortly.
	Thank you.

Figure 6 Successful Message

4) If the *Answer Confirmation* is set to "Passcode", the passcode is included in the success message.

В	Readsoft	
	Call Me Now	
	You should receive a call on 301-555-1212 shortly. Please enter 6523 when prompted for the passcode.	
	Thank you.	

Figure 7 Passscode Included in Successful Message

2.4.10 External Party Uses Call Me Now Widget from Web Site

 The external party clicks on a Call Me Now widget link embedded on a third-party web site. User U1 generates their customized link described in section 3.4.8 User Generates Call Me Now Widget Link and embeds it in the web site. (Note that this is the last link under the Learn More section in the following figure).



			⊠ Contact Us	Rewsletter Sign-	up 🛛 🗗 Xchange Login	
BREADSOFT Innoverion calling.				Search	GO	
home solutions products partners technol	gy news	about	marketplace			
PRODUCTS > BroadWorks > Unified Communications > Hosted PBX/IP Centrex			_	Products		
Hosted PBX/IP Centrex	Learn Mor	•	- 1	BroadWorks		
				UC as a Service		
BroadWorks Hosted PBX/IP Centrex is an application of BroadWorks that	Contac	at a Sales Repre t You	sentative	Hosted PBX/IP Centre	x	
allows service providers to deliver PBX or Key system functionality to an enterprise without the associated capital, lease, or maintenance costs of a	Hosted	PBX/IP Centrex	Datasheet	 Business Connectivity 		
premises-based telephony system.	-			Mobile Unified Comm	unications	
Broad Soft Hosted PBX/IP Centrex includes:	Phone Phone	Ktension Datash	eet	Consumer Experience	e	
	Downi	ad Whitepaper		Mobile Consumer Exp	erience	
 BroadWorks Business Telephony features and functionality 	Mobile	Unified Communi	cations	The BroadWorks Plat	form	
 BroadWorks Mobile Unified Communications enabling corporate control o mobile phones and the convenience of desk phone features on employee 	er			Xtended		
mobile devices	Carrier	s Launch Hoster ns Article	1 Business	ACD and Call Center		
 BroadWorks integrated Call Center, Conferencing and Messaging function 	ality 📮 Call Me	New		Assistant Enterprise		
 "Work Anywhere" integration with Business Mobiles using Broadworks 		THON V		Auto Attendants		
Anywhere				BroadWorks Anywh	ere	
 Built-In Video Telephony and Video Business Services using BroadWorks Multimedia 				 Call Center Agent an Supervisor 	d Call Center	
 Integration with Enterprise Applications like CRM, ERP, and vertical apps 				Call Manager		
- · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·				Conferencing		

Figure 8 Hosted PBX/IP Centrex Page with Call Me Now under Learn More

2) The external party enters their telephone number and clicks **OK**.

B	Readsoft	
	Call Me Now	
	Telephone Number Please enter the telephone number with area code that you would like to receive a call-back on. E.g. 3015551212.	
	ОК	

Figure 9 Enter Phone Number and Click OK

3) The Call Me Now widget uses the Call-Me-Now Xsi-Action to place the call and displays a success message.



B	Readsoft	
	Call Me Now	
	You should receive a call on 301-555-1212 shortly.	
	Thank you.	

Figure 10 Successful Message

4) If the *Answer Confirmation* is set to "Passcode", the passcode is included in the success message.

В	Readsoft	
	Call Me Now	
	You should receive a call on 301-555-1212 shortly. Please enter 6523 when prompted for the passcode.	
	Thank you.	
	,	

Figure 11 Passscode Included in Successful Message

2.5 **Provisioning Steps**

The following are the provisioning steps:

- 1) Obtain a license for the Call Me Now service.
- 2) Authorize the Call Me Now service to service providers and groups.
- 3) Assign the Call Me Now service to users.
- 4) Optionally, add criteria to reject Call-Me-Now calls for defined phone numbers or during a specific schedule. Because the *Do not reject* (allow) criteria have priority over *reject* criteria (see section 2.1.2 Call Me Now Service), if a matching "allow all" criterion is defined, then *reject* call criteria are never evaluated.
- 5) Optionally, set the answer confirmation type. The choices available are the following: "None", "Any Key", or "Passcode". If the answer confirmation chosen is "Any Key" or "Passcode", the external party is forced to perform an action before the Call-Me-Now call can be established. It can be useful to filter some unwanted calls.



- 6) To control the length of the generated passcode the external party has to enter, configure the *passcodeLength* system parameter. This parameter is used only if the type of answer confirmation chosen is set to "Passcode".
- 7) To control the time allowed by the external party to enter the generated passcode, configure the *passcodeTimeoutSeconds* system parameters. This parameter is used only if the type of answer confirmation chosen is set to "Passcode".
- 8) Optionally, use Communication Barring rules, Outgoing Calling Plan permissions, Outgoing Digit Plan permissions, and Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan to further restrict Call-Me-Now-related calls.
- 9) Turn the Call Me Now service on at the user level.

2.6 Client Interaction Use Cases

This is not applicable.



3 Provisioning Impacts

3.1 Configuration Data

3.1.1 Call-Me-Now System Parameters

Name	Field Type	Required?	Validation Values	Default Value
passcodeLength	Integer	Yes	2 through 30	4
passcodeTimeoutSeconds	Integer	Yes	30 through 180	60

3.1.2 Call Me Now User Service

Name	Field Type	Required?	Validation Values	Default Value
enabled	boolean	Yes	True, false	false
answerConfirmation	String(8)	Yes	none, anykey, passcode	passcode
criteria	List of Call-Me- Now criteria (see section 3.1.3 Call-Me- Now Criteria)	No	(See section 3.1.3 Call-Me-Now Criteria.)	No default

3.1.3 Call-Me-Now Criteria

Name	Field Type	Required?	Validation Values	Default Value
name	String(40)	Yes	None	No default
isActive	Boolean	yes	True, false	true
holidaySchedule	String(40)	No	Valid user/group/ enterprise holiday schedule	No default
timeSchedule	String(40)	No	Valid user/group/ enterprise time schedule	No default
rejectCall	Boolean	Yes	True, false	true
callsTo	CriteriaToDn (see section 3.1.4 Call Me Now To DN Criteria)	Yes	(See section 3.1.4 Call Me Now To DN Criteria.)	No default

3.1.4 Call Me Now To DN Criteria

Name	Field Type	Required?	Validation Values	Default Value
dnSelection	String(14)	Yes	any, specified only	any
phoneNumbers	List of DNs	No	List of valid DNs	No default



3.1.5 System Communication Barring Profile

The following table shows the new data for existing system communication barring profiles.

Name	Field Type	Required?	Validation Values	Default Value
callMeNowDefaultAction	String(10)	Yes	allow allowtimed block	block
callMeNowDefaultCallTimeout	Integer	No	60 through 86,400 seconds	No default
callMeNowRules	List of system communication barring Call-Me- Now rules (see section 3.1.6 System Communication Barring Profile Call-Me-Now Rule)	No	List of defined system Call-Me- Now rules	No default

3.1.6 System Communication Barring Profile Call-Me-Now Rule

Name	Field Type	Required?	Validation Values	Default Value
action	String(10)	Yes	allow allowtimed block	allow
timeout	Integer	No	60 through 86,400 seconds	No default
criteriaName	String(40)	Yes	Valid existing system communication barring criteria	No default

3.1.7 Service Provider Communication Barring Profile

The following table shows the new data for existing service provider communication barring profiles.

Name	Field Type	Required?	Validation Values	Default Value
callMeNowDefaultAction	String(10)	Yes	allow allowtimed block	block
callMeNowDefaultCallTimeout	Integer	No	60 through 86,400 seconds	No default



Name	Field Type	Required?	Validation Values	Default Value
callMeNowRules	List of service provider communication barring Call-Me- Now rules (see section 3.1.8 Service Provider Communication Barring Call- Me-Now Rule)	No	List of defined service provider Call-Me-Now rules	No default

3.1.8 Service Provider Communication Barring Call-Me-Now Rule

Name	Field Type	Required?	Validation Values	Default Value
action	String(10)	Yes	allow allowtimed block	allow
timeout	Integer	No	60 through 86,400 seconds	No default
timeSchedule	String(40)	No	Valid service provider time schedule	No default
holidaySchedule	String(40)	No	Valid service provider holiday schedule	No default
priority	Float	Yes	0.0 through 1000000.0	No default
criteriaName	String(40)	Yes	Assigned system communication barring criteria or defined service provider digit pattern criteria	No default

3.1.9 Outgoing Calling Plan Call-Me-Now Permissions

Name	Field Type	Required?	Validation Values	Default Value
group	boolean	Yes	True, false	True
local	boolean	Yes	True, false	True
tollfree	boolean	Yes	True, false	False
toll	boolean	Yes	True, false	True
international	boolean	Yes	True, false	False
operatorAssisted	boolean	Yes	True, false	False
chargeableDirectoryAssisted	boolean	Yes	True, false	False
specialService1	boolean	Yes	True, false	False
specialService2	boolean	Yes	True, false	False
premiumServices1	boolean	Yes	True, false	False



Name	Field Type	Required?	Validation Values	Default Value
premiumServices2	boolean	Yes	True, false	False
casual	boolean	Yes	True, false	False
urlDialing	boolean	Yes	True, false	False
unknown	boolean	Yes	True, false	False

3.1.10 Outgoing Calling Plan Call-Me-Now Department Permissions

Name	Field Type	Required?	Validation Values	Default Value
departmentName	String(50)	Yes	Existing department name	None
departmentPermissions	Outgoing Calling Plan Call-Me-Now permissions (see section 3.1.9 Outgoing Calling Plan Call-Me-Now Permissions)	Yes	(See section 3.1.9 Outgoing Calling Plan Call-Me-Now Permissions.)	None

3.1.11 Group Outgoing Calling Plan Call Me Now

Name	Field Type	Required?	Validation Values	Default Value
groupDefaultPermissions	Outgoing Calling Plan Call-Me-Now permissions (see section 3.1.9 Outgoing Calling Plan Call-Me-Now Permissions)	Yes	(See section 3.1.9 Outgoing Calling Plan Call-Me-Now Permissions.)	None
departmentPermissions	List Outgoing Calling Plan Call-Me-Now department permissions (see section <i>Outgoing</i> <i>Calling Plan</i> <i>Call-Me-Now</i> <i>Department</i>	No	(See section 3.1.10 Outgoing Calling Plan Call- Me-Now Department Permissions.)	None

3.1.12 Outgoing Digit Plan Call-Me-Now Permissions

Name	Field Type	Required?	Validation Values	Default Value
digitPatternName	String(30)	Yes	Existing group/user calling plan digit pattern	None
permission	String(1)	Yes	Y (allow), N (block)	Y



Name	Field Type	Required?	Validation Values	Default Value
departmentName	String(50)	Yes	Existing department name	None
departmentPermissions	List of Outgoing Digit Plan Call- Me-Now permissions (see section 3.1.12 Outgoing Digit Plan Call- Me-Now Permissions)	Yes	(See section 3.1.12 Outgoing Digit Plan Call- Me-Now Permissions.)	None

3.1.13 Outgoing Digit Plan Call-Me-Now Department Permissions

3.1.14 Group Outgoing Digit Plan Call-Me-Now

Name	Field Type	Required?	Validation Values	Default Value
groupDefaultPermissions	List of Outgoing Digit Plan Call- Me-Now Permissions (see section 3.1.12 Outgoing Digit Plan Call- Me-Now Permissions)	Yes	(See section 3.1.12 Outgoing Digit Plan Call- Me-Now Permissions.)	None
departmentPermissions	List of Outgoing Digit Plan Call- Me-Now department permissions (see section 3.1.13 Call-Me- Now Criteria)	No	(See section 3.1.13 Call-Me- Now Criteria.)	None

3.1.15 Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan Call-Me-Now Permissions

Name	Field Type	Required?	Validation Values	Default Value
digitPatternName	String(30)	Yes	Existing group/user calling plan digit pattern	None
permission	String(1)	Yes	l (Ignore) Y (Allow)	I



3.1.16 Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan Call-Me-Now Department Permissions

Name	Field Type	Required?	Validation Values	Default Value
departmentName	String(50)	Yes	Existing department name	None
departmentPermissions	List of Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan Call-Me- Now permissions (see section 3.1.15 Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan Call-Me- Now Permissions)	Yes	(See section 3.1.15 Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan Call-Me-Now Permissions.)	None

3.1.17 Group Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan Call Me Now

Name	Field Type	Required?	Validation Values	Default Value
groupDefaultPermissions	List of Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan Call-Me- Now permissions (see section 3.1.15 Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan Call-Me- Now Permissions)	Yes	(See section 3.1.15 Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan Call-Me-Now Permissions.)	None
departmentPermissions	List of Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan Call-Me- Now department permissions (see section 3.1.16 Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan Call-Me- Now Department Permissions)	No	(See section 3.1.16 Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan Call-Me-Now Department Permissions.)	None

3.1.18 User Outgoing Calling Plan Call Me Now

Name	Field Type	Required?	Validation Values	Default Value
userPermissions	Outgoing Calling Plan Call-Me-Now permissions (see section 3.1.9 Outgoing Calling Plan Call-Me-Now Permissions)	No	(See section 3.1.9 Outgoing Calling Plan Call-Me-Now Permissions.)	None



3.1.19 User Outgoing Digit Plan Call Me Now

Name	Field Type	Required?	Validation Values	Default Value
userPermissions	List of Outgoing Digit Plan Call- Me-Now permissions (see section 3.1.12 Outgoing Digit Plan Call- Me-Now Permissions)	No	(See section 3.1.12 Outgoing Digit Plan Call- Me-Now Permissions.)	None

3.1.20 User Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan Call Me Now

Name	Field Type	Required?	Validation Values	Default Value
userPermissions	List of Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan Call-Me- Now permissions (see section 3.1.15 Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan Call-Me- Now Permissions)	No	(See section 3.1.15 Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan Call-Me-Now Permissions.)	None

3.2 Centralized Configuration Data

There is no impact.

3.3 Web Portal Impacts

3.3.1 General Description

The Call Me Now service is now available for authorizing to service providers, enterprises, and groups when licensed.

The Call Me Now service can be assigned and configured by users when authorized. The following pages were added at the user level to allow the configuration of the Call Me Now service:

- $\blacksquare \quad User \rightarrow Incoming \ Calls \rightarrow Call \ Me \ Now$
- $\blacksquare \quad User \rightarrow Incoming \ Calls \rightarrow Call \ Me \ Now \rightarrow Add$
- User → Incoming Calls → Call Me Now → Modify

The Call Me Now service can be turned on or off. The user can define the type of answer confirmation presented by the Call Me Now service to the external user. Criteria can also be configured to allow and reject calls based on numbers/digit patterns, time schedule, and holiday schedule.

A new *Call Me Now* tab is added to the following pages so that rules/permissions can be assigned to filter calls related to the Call Me Now service:

- System \rightarrow Communication Barring \rightarrow Profiles \rightarrow Add
- System \rightarrow Communication Barring \rightarrow Profiles \rightarrow Modify


- Service $Provider \rightarrow Communication Barring \rightarrow Profiles \rightarrow Add$
- Service $Provider \rightarrow Communication Barring \rightarrow Profiles \rightarrow Modify$
- Service Provider → Communication Barring → Profiles View (Read-only)
- Group \rightarrow Calling Plan \rightarrow Outgoing Calling Plan
- Group \rightarrow Calling Plan \rightarrow Outgoing Digit Plan
- Group \rightarrow Calling Plan \rightarrow Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan
- User \rightarrow Calling Plans \rightarrow Outgoing Calling Plan
- User \rightarrow Calling Plans \rightarrow Outgoing Calling Plan (Read-only)
- User \rightarrow Calling Plans \rightarrow Outgoing Digit Plan
- User \rightarrow Calling Plans \rightarrow Outgoing Digit Plan (Read-only)
- User \rightarrow Calling Plans \rightarrow Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan
- User \rightarrow Calling Plans \rightarrow Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan (Read-only)

The new *Call Me Now* tab is not available on any of the pages above if the Call Me Now feature is activatable but is not activated. For information on how to activate this feature, see section *10.2 Feature Activation Impacts*.

Furthermore, the *Call Me Now* tab is not available if conditions are not met at various levels of the provisioning hierarchy.

Level	Page Names	Call Me Now Tab Available if the Call Me Now Service is:
System	System \rightarrow Communication Barring \rightarrow Profiles \rightarrow Add System \rightarrow Communication Barring \rightarrow Profiles \rightarrow Modify	Licensed
SP	Service Provider \rightarrow Communication Barring \rightarrow Profiles \rightarrow Add Service Provider \rightarrow Communication Barring \rightarrow Profiles \rightarrow Modify Service Provider \rightarrow Communication Barring \rightarrow Profiles View (Read- only)	Authorized at service provider level
Group	Group \rightarrow Calling Plan \rightarrow Outgoing Calling Plan Group \rightarrow Calling Plan \rightarrow Outgoing Digit Plan Group \rightarrow Calling Plan \rightarrow Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan	Authorized at group level
User	User → Calling Plans → Outgoing Calling Plan User → Calling Plans → Outgoing Digit Plan User → Calling Plans → Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan	Authorized at group level
User	User \rightarrow Calling Plans \rightarrow Outgoing Calling Plan (Read-only) User \rightarrow Calling Plans \rightarrow Outgoing Digit Plan (Read-only) User \rightarrow Calling Plans \rightarrow Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan (Read-only)	Assigned at user level

3.3.2 Policy Impacts

There is no impact.



3.3.3 Web Pages

The following figures show various related web pages.

🕹 Communication Barring Profile A	dd - Mozilla Firefox	×
Communication Barring Profile	Add 🔅	~
	ion calling.	^
<u>System</u>	Welcome Default Administrator [Logout]	
Options: Profile Resources Services Call Center Communication Barring Utilities	Communication Barring Profile Add Adds a communication barring profile. OK Cancel General Originating Redirecting Call Me Now Usage * Name: Description: OK Cancel	E
		Ŧ

Figure 12 The System \rightarrow Communication Barring \rightarrow Communication Barring Profile Add page is modified. A tab named Call Me Now is added. The Call Me Now tab is only visible if the Call Me Now service is licensed. The Call Me Now tab can only be selected once the profile name is entered. Clicking any tab saves the settings on this page.



Communication Barring Profil	e Modify 🔶		
BReadSo			<u>Help</u> - <u>Home</u>
<u>System</u>		Welcome Defa	ult Administrator [Logout]
Options:	Communication Ba	rring Profile Mod	lify
Profile	View or modify the Call Me Now call	-	-
Resources	view of modify the can me now can		ning prome.
Services	OK Apply	Cancel	
Call Center Communication Barring			
 Communication Barring Utilities 	General Originating	Redirecting	Call Me Now Usage
		Add > Remove < Add All >> Remove All	Selected Criteria
	Criteria	Action	Maximum Duration
	myCommBarringCriteria All Other Calls OK Apply	Allow Allow Allow (timed) Block Cancel	

Figure 13 The System \rightarrow Communication Barring \rightarrow Communication Barring Profile Modify page is modified. A tab named Call Me Now is added. This tab is only visible if the Call Me Now service is licensed. It is used to define the sets of rules to be enforced for Call-Me-Now calls. This is done by assigning actions to selected criteria, thereby forming a rule. Only Communication Barring Criteria can be used for Call-Me-Now rules. Digit pattern criteria are not used for Call-Me-Now rules. A given criterion can be added to a profile more than once. Newly added criteria appear at the bottom of the list (but above All Other Calls). The possible actions are Allow, Allow (timed), and Block. When the selected action is Allow (timed), this page allows the ability to enter a maximum call duration. Clicking any tab saves the settings on this page.



Communication Barring Profile A Communication Barring Profile		
BREADSC		Help - Home
Service Provider	Welcon	ne mySPAdmin <u>(Loqout)</u>
Options: Profile Resources	Communication Barring Profile Add Add a communication barring profile.	
Services Communication Barring Utilities	OK Cancel General Originating Redirecting Incoming	Call Me Now Usage
	* Name: Description:	
	OK Cancel	
< [

Figure 14 The Service Provider \rightarrow Communication Barring \rightarrow Communication Barring Profile Add page is modified. A new tab named Call Me Now is visible only if the Call Me Now service is authorized to the service provider. The Call Me Now tab can only be selected once the profile name is entered. Clicking any tab saves the settings on this page.

Communication Barring Profile M	Aodify - Mozilla	Firefox					- • •
Communication Barring Profile	e Modify 🛛 🕂						
System. > mySP	tion calling.			Welcome	Default Admi		· <u>Home</u> [Logout]
Options: Profile Resources Services Communication Barring Utilities	View or mod OK Profile: myS General	Ify the Call Me Now Apply SPCommBarringPro Originating	Barring Profile call rules for a communic Cancel offie Redirecting	-	Call Me N	ow T	Jsage
		Criteria	Action	Maximum	Time Schedule	Holiday Schedule	Priority
	ОК	mySPCommBarrin All Other Calls Apply	ngDig Allow Allow Allow Can Allow (timed) Block	•	mySched -	None 🔻	1
•	_		m				- F

Figure 15 The Service Provider \rightarrow Communication Barring \rightarrow Communication Barring Profile Modify page is modified. Service provider/enterprise administrators with the Communication Barring Access policy set to "full" or system administrators can view this page. A tab named *Call Me Now* is added. This tab is only visible if the Call Me Now service is authorized to the service provider. It is used to define the sets of rules to be enforced for Call-



Me-Now calls. This is done by assigning actions to selected criteria, thereby forming a rule. Only digit pattern criteria can be used for Call-Me-Now rules. Communication barring criteria are not used for Call-Me-Now rules. A given criterion can be added to a profile more than once. Newly added criteria appear at the bottom of the list (but above *All Other Calls*). A priority must be given to all rules in a profile. The priorities for Call-Me-Now rules are requantized to consecutive integers as part of saving or applying changes. The possible actions are *Allow, Allow (timed)*, and *Block*. When the selected action is *Allow (timed)*, this page allows the ability to enter a maximum call duration. A time schedule and holiday schedule can also be selected. Clicking any tab saves the settings on this page.

Oommunication Barring Profile Vi	ew - Mozilla Firefox					- • •
Communication Barring Profile	View +					
BREADSO Innovation	Dent of the second seco		Welco	ome mySF	- <u>Help</u> Admin <u>ا</u>	
Options: Profile Resources Services Communication Barring Utilities	Communication Barring View the Call Me Now call rules for a communication OK Profile: mySPCommBarringProfile General Originating Redirect	nication H		Call Me	Now	Isage
	Criteria mySPCommBarringDigitPatternCriteria All Other Calls OK	Action Allow Allow	Maximum Duration	Time Schedule mySched	Holiday Schedule	Priority 1

Figure 16 The Service Provider \rightarrow Communication Barring \rightarrow Communication Barring Profile View (Read-only) page is modified. A tab named Call Me Now is added to view the communication barring rules applicable to the Call Me Now service. This tab is only visible if the Call Me Now service is authorized to the service provider. This page is available to service providers with read-only access to communication barring control, as configured on the Service Provider Administrator Policies page. Service providers with full access can edit the Call-Me-Now rules for communication barring.



🕙 myGroup: Outgoing Calling Plan -	Mozilla Firefox
🕤 🗋 myGroup: Outgoing Calling Plar	*
BR ADS	Help - Home Welcome Default Administrator (Loaout)
Options: Profile Resources Service Services Service Scripts Act/Auth Codes Calling Plan Communication Barring Utilities	Customize the Outgoing Calling Plan for the group and/or departments. OK Apply Cancel Originating Initiating Call Forwards/Transfers Being Forwarded/Transferred Call Me Now Department GroupLocal ^{Toll} TollInternational ^{Operator} ChargeableSpecial Special Premium Premium Department GroupLocal ^{Toll} TollInternational ^{Operator} ChargeableSpecial Special PremiumPremium Dialing Unknown Assisted Assistance IIIII Originating V V V IIIIIII Call Hype, Users can be configured with their own custom settings in user-level Calling Plan OK Apply Cancel

Figure 17 The *Group* \rightarrow *Calling Plan* \rightarrow *Outgoing Calling Plan* page is modified. A tab named *Call Me Now* is added. This tab is only visible if the Call Me Now service is authorized to the group. It is used to control the call types allowed for calls related to the Call Me Now service. The call type is allowed if the check box is selected. Otherwise, the call type is blocked.

🎱 myGroup: Outgoing Digit Pla	an - Mozilla Firefox				• ×
📄 myGroup: Outgoing Digit	Plan +				~
BR&ADS	SOFT novation calling.			<u>Help</u> - <u>Hor</u>	ne
System > mySP > myG	roup		Welcome De	fault Administrator Logo	<u>utl</u>
Options: Profile Resources Services Service Scripts Acct/Auth Codes Call Center	ОК Арр)igit Calling Plan for the grou			E.
Calling Plan	Department	myDigitString1	myDigitString3	myDigitString2	
Utilities	Group Default myDepartment Check box to permit		₽ ₽	v v ettings in user-level Calling Plan	
					-

Figure 18 The *Group* \rightarrow *Calling Plan* \rightarrow *Outgoing Digit Plan* page is modified. A tab named *Call Me Now* is added. This tab is only visible if the Call Me Now service is authorized to the group. It is used to control digit string permissions applied on calls related to the Call Me Now service. Calls matching the digit string are allowed if the check box is selected. Calls matching the digit string are blocked if the check box is empty.



🥹 myGroup: Outgoing Pinhole Digit	Plan - Mozilla Firefox				
myGroup: Outgoing Pinhole Di	git Plan 🔶				-
BR ADS Innovati	on calling.		Welcom	Help - Home e Default Administrator Loqout	
Options: Profile Resources Service Scripts Acct/Auth Codes	OK Appl	inhole Digit Calling Plan for the gr			
Call Center Call Center Calling Plan Communication Barring Utilities	Originating Initiat Department Group Default myDepartment	ting Call Forwards/Transfers myPhDigitString2	Call Me Now	myPhDigitString1	E
		n list to permit call type; Users ca		Y	

Figure 19 The Group \rightarrow Calling Plan \rightarrow Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan page is modified. A tab named Call Me Now is added. This tab is only visible if the Call Me Now service is authorized to the group. It is used to control pinhole digit string permissions applied on calls related to the Call Me Now service. Calls matching the pinhole digit string are allowed if "Y" is selected from the drop-down box, even if they would have been rejected at the Outgoing Digit Plan level or the Outgoing Calling Plan level. The digit string is ignored if the choice selected is "I".

Outgoing Calling Plan	+		
BR®ADS	OFT		Help - Home
System > mySP > myGrou	<u>up.</u> > <u>Users</u> : myUs	er	Welcome Default Administrator (Locout
Options:	Outraine	Calling Dian	
Profile		Calling Plan	
Incoming Calls	Outgoing Calling types are permitt		rules for your outgoing calls. Only your administrator can change which call
Outgoing Calls			
Call Control	ОК	Apply Cancel	
<u>Calling Plans</u>			
Client Applications Messaging	📃 Custo	m Settings	
Service Scripts	Originati	ing Calls Initiating Call Forwards	s/Transfers Being Forwarded/Transferred Call Me Now
Utilities	Permitted	Name	Description
		Group	Calls within the business group
		Local	Calls within the local calling area
		Toll Free	Calls made to toll free numbers
		Toll	Local toll calls
		International	International calls
		Operator Assisted	Calls made with the chargeable assistance of an operator
		Chargeable Directory Assistance	Directory assistance calls
		Special Services I	Special Services I (700 Number) calls
		Special Services II	Special Services II
		Premium Services I	Premium Services I (900 Number) calls
		Premium Services II	Premium Services II (976 Number) calls
		Casual	1010XX chargeable calls. Example: 1010321
		URL Dialing	Calls from internet
		Unknown	
		Onknown	Unknown call type
	OK	Apply Cancel	

Figure 20 The User \rightarrow Calling Plans \rightarrow Outgoing Calling Plan page is modified. A tab named Call Me Now is added. This tab is only visible if the Call Me Now service is authorized to the group to which the user belongs. It is used to view and override the call types allowed for calls related to the Call Me Now service. The administrator must first select the Custom Settings check box to allow the overriding of allowed call types.



Outgoing Calling Plan	+					
Do you want Firefox to reme	mber this password or	n https://192.168.8.151?		Bemember	Never for This Site	<u>N</u> ot Now
BREADS	OFT					
	ovation calling.			Launch	▼ - Help	- <u>Home</u>
				Welcom	e myUser myUser	[Loqout]
Options:	Outgoing	Calling Plan				
Profile				destant and a contract of the		
Incoming Calls	types are permit	Plan allows you to view the calling plan ted.	rules for your o	utgoing calls. Unly your admir	listrator can change whic	n call
Outgoing Calls	- the second second					
Call Control	ОК					
Calling Plans						
Client Applications	Outputs of	ing Calls Initiating Call Forward:	Transfore	Being Forwarded/Transf	erred Call Me Now	
Messaging					call Me Now	
Service Scripts	Permitted	Name	Descriptio			
<u>Utilities</u>		Group		n the business group		
	~	Local		n the local calling area		
		Toll Free		e to toll free numbers		
	~	Toll International	Local toll c			
		Operator Assisted	Internation	ai calls e with the chargeable assista	nee of an anarator	
		Chargeable Directory Assistance		ssistance calls	nce of all operator	
		Special Services I		rvices I (700 Number) calls		
		Special Services II	Special Se			
		Premium Services I		Services I (900 Number) calls		
		Premium Services II		Services II (976 Number) calls		
		Casual		hargeable calls. Example: 10		
		URL Dialing	Calls from			
		Unknown	Unknown	call type		

Figure 21 The User \rightarrow Calling Plans \rightarrow Outgoing Calling Plan (Read-only) page is modified. This page is accessible by the user. A tab named Call Me Now is added. This tab is only visible if the Call Me Now service is assigned to the user. It is used to view the call types allowed for calls related to the Call Me Now service. It does not allow the overriding of settings made by the administrator.

🕙 Outgoing Digit Plan - Mozilla	Firefox		3
Outgoing Digit Plan	÷		-
BREADS	ovation calling.	<u>Help</u> - <u>Home</u>	•
System > mySP > myGr	<u>oup > Users :</u> myUser	Welcome Default Administrator [Logout]	
Options: Profile Incoming Calls Outgoing Calls	Outgoing Digit Plan allows yo change which call types are p	you to view the digit calling plan rules for your outgoing calls. Only your administrator can	
Call Control	OK Apply	/ Cancel	-
<u>Calling Plans</u> <u>Client Applications</u> <u>Messaging</u> Service Scripts	Custom Settings	Initiating Call Forwards/Transfers Call Me Now	
<u>Utilities</u>	Permitted	Name	
	V	myDigitString1	
	V	myDigitString3	۲
	V	myDigitString2	
	OK Apply	/ Cancel	

Figure 22 The User \rightarrow Calling Plans \rightarrow Outgoing Digit Plan page is modified. System, service provider/enterprise, and group administrators can view this page. A tab named Call Me Now is added. This tab is only visible if the Call Me Now service is authorized to the group to which the user belongs. It is used to view and override digit strings permissions applied on calls related to the Call Me Now service. The administrator must first select the Custom Settings check box to allow the overriding of permission settings.



🤌 Outgoing Digit Plan - Mozill	a Firefox				×
Outgoing Digit Plan	+				
BREADS	SOFT novation calling.		Launch	✓ - Help - Home	-
			Welco	me myUser myUser [Logout]	
Options: Profile Incoming Calls Outgoing Calls Call Control Calling Plans Client Applications Messaging Service Scripts	Outgoing Digit Outgoing Digit Plan allow change which call types a OK Originating Calk Permitted	's you to view the digit ca re permitted.		ng calls. Only your administrator can Me Now	÷
Utilities			 myDigitString1 myDigitString3 myDigitString2 		
	ОК				

Figure 23 The User \rightarrow Calling Plans \rightarrow Outgoing Digit Plan (Read-only) page is modified. This page is accessible by the user. A tab named Call Me Now is added. This tab is only visible if the Call Me Now service is assigned to the user. It is used to view digit strings permissions applied on calls related to the Call Me Now service. It does not allow the overriding of settings made by the administrator.

🥹 Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan - Mo	ozilla Firefox		5
Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan	+		~
	DFT fion calling.	<u>Help</u> - <u>Home</u>	-
System » mySP » myGrou	<u>p > Users</u> :myUser	Welcome Default Administrator [Logout]	
Options: <u> Profile</u> <u> Incoming Calls</u> <u> Outgoing Calls</u>	Outgoing Pinho Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan a change which call types are p	allows you to view the Pinhole digit calling plan rules for your outgoing calls. Only your administrator can	
Call Control	OK Apply	Cancel	
<u>Calling Plans</u> <u>Client Applications</u> <u>Messaging</u> <u>Service Scripts</u>	Custom Settings Originating Calls	Initiating Call Forwards/Transfers Call Me Now	ш
<u>Utilities</u>	Pinhole	Name	
	Y → I → Legend Ignore: I Do not block: Y	myPhDigitString2 myPhDigitString3 myPhDigitString1	
	OK Apply	Cancel	

Figure 24 The User \rightarrow Calling Plans \rightarrow Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan page is modified. System, service provider/enterprise, and group administrators can view this page. A tab named Call Me Now is added. This tab is only visible if the Call Me Now service is authorized to the group to which the user belongs. It is used to view and override pinhole digit strings permissions applied on calls related to the Call Me Now service. The administrator must first select the Custom Settings check box to allow the overriding of permission settings.



Outgoing Pinhole Digit Pla	n 🔶			
BR®ADS	OFT		aunch	 Help - Home
Inr	ovation calling.			1000 110100
			Welcome my	User myUser (Loqout)
Options:				
Profile	Outgoing Pinhole	Digit Plan		
Incoming Calls		ws you to view the Pinhole digit calling plan rules	ofor your outgoing calls. O	nly your administrator can
Outgoing Calls	— change which call types are per	mitted.		
Call Control				
	ОК			
 <u>Calling Plans</u> Client Applications 				
Messaging	Originating Calls	initiating Call Forwards/Transfers 🚺 Call M	e Now	
Service Scripts	Pinhole	Name	_	
Utilities	Y	myPhDigitString2		
Oundes		myPhDigitString3		
		myPhDigitString1		
	Legend			
	Ignore: I			
	Do not block: Y			
	ок			

Figure 25 The User \rightarrow Calling Plans \rightarrow Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan (Read-only) page is modified. This page is accessible by the user. A tab named Call Me Now is added. This tab is only visible if the Call Me Now service is assigned to the user. It is used to view pinhole digit strings permissions applied on calls related to the Call Me Now service. It does not allow the overriding of settings made by the administrator.

ervices	*			
o you want Firefox to ren	nember the password for "m	ySPAdmin" on https://192.168.8.151?	for This Sit	e <u>N</u> ot No
BR®ADS	50FT			Help - Hom
Service Provider	nnovation calling.	Welcome mySPAdmin n	nvSPAd	
		,,,,,	,	
ptions: Profile	Services			
Resources	vou have allocated	ces authorized by your administrator along with a description of each service, how many yo I. Once you reach your limit, your administrator can increase it for you.	ou can use	and how mar
Communication Barri Utilities				
	Group			
	Services	Description	Limits	Allocated
	Enhanced Outgoing Calling Plan	Allows a group administrator to enable enhanced functions for an outgoing calling plan.	Unlimited	1
	Outgoing Calling Plan	Allows a group administrator to restrict outgoing calls by call type.	Unlimited	1
	User Services	Description		Allocated
	Anonymous	Allows a user to ignore incoming calls from anonymous callers (those with Calling Line		(Packs) Unlimited
	Call Rejection	ID Delivery blocked).	Unlimited	(0)
	Call Forwarding Selective	Allows a user to forward calls from selected callers to another phone number.	Unlimited	Unlimited (0)
	Calling Name Delivery	Allows the calling name to be displayed for external and internal calls.	Unlimited	Unlimited (0)
	Call Me Now	BroadWorks "Call Me Now" allows an end user to click on a web-based link or icon, enter their own phone number, and immediately have a call be initiated from BroadWorks to the number entered, at no costo the end user. This functionality can be thought of as "reverse click-to-dial"; in this scenario the end user is actually requesting a call to the called party and upon answer at the provided number, BroadWorks will initiate a call to the called party.	Unlimited	Unlimited (0)
	Selective Call Acceptance	Allows a user to accept phone calls from selected callers.	Unlimited	Unlimited (0)
	Selective Call Rejection	Allows a user to reject phone calls from selected callers.	Unlimited	Unlimited (0)

Figure 26 The Service Provider \rightarrow Resources \rightarrow Services page is modified. This page is accessed by service provider administrators. A new User Services row for the Call Me Now service is visible when the service is licensed and authorized to the service provider.



ervices	4			
BR&ADS	SOFT		H	elp - <u>Home</u>
Group		Welcome myGroupAdmin myGr	oupAdm	in [Logout]
ptions:	Services			2
Profile				
Resources		ce packs and/or services that have been authorized for the group by your administrator. You c: /or services that you can use in the "Limits" column and you can see how many you have use		
Services		administrator can increase the number of services.		Juateu
Calling Plan				
<u>Utilities</u>	OK			
	Service Pack	Description	Limits	Allocated
	No Entries Pres	ent		·
	Group	Description	1 invite	All
	Services	Description	Limits	Allocated
	Enhanced Outgoing Calling Plan	Allows a group administrator to enable enhanced functions for an outgoing calling plan.		
	Outgoing Calling Plan	Allows a group administrator to restrict outgoing calls by call type.		
	User Services	Description	Limits	Allocated
	Anonymous Call Rejection	Allows a user to ignore incoming calls from anonymous callers (those with Calling Line ID Delivery blocked).	Unlimited	1
	Call Forwarding Selective	Allows a user to forward calls from selected callers to another phone number.	Unlimited	1
	Calling Name Delivery	Allows the calling name to be displayed for external and internal calls.	Unlimited	1
	Call Me Now	EroadWorks "Call Me Now" allows an end user to click on a web-based link or icon, enter their own phone number, and immediately have a call be initiated from BroadWorks to the number entered, at no cost to the end user. This functionality can be thought of as "reverse click-to-diar", in this scenario the end user is actually requesting a call to the called party and upon answer at the provided number, ProadWorks will initiate a call to the called party	Unlimited	1
	Selective Call Acceptance	Allows a user to accept phone calls from selected callers.	Unlimited	1
	Selective Call Rejection	Allows a user to reject phone calls from selected callers.	Unlimited	1
		······································		

Figure 27 The *Group* \rightarrow *Resources* \rightarrow *Services* page is modified. This page is accessed by group administrators. A new *User Services* row for the Call Me Now service is visible when the service is licensed and authorized to the group.



Figure 28 The User \rightarrow Incoming Calls menu is modified. A link to configure the Call Me Now service is visible when the service is assigned to the user.



Call Me Now	+				
BR®ADS	OFT				<u>Help</u> - <u>Home</u>
System » mySP » myGr	<u>oup > Users :</u> myUs	er		Welcome Default A	dministrator (Logout)
Options:	Call Me N	low			
Profile			d user to click on a we	b-based link or icon, enter their own phone n	umher and immediately
Incoming Calls Outgoing Calls	have a call be ini	itiated from BroadWorks	to the number entered	, at no cost to the end user. This functionality	can be thought of as
Calling Plans		dial"; in this scenario the Vorks will initiate a call to		equesting a call to the called party and upon a	answer at the provided
<u>Utilities</u>	OK	Apply Ad	d Cancel		
			dancer		
	с	all Me Now: 💿 On 🔘 O	ff		
	Answer Cr	onfirmation: 🔘 None 🔘	Any Key 💿 Passcodi	9	
	Active	Description	Reject	Calls to	Edit
		mvAllow1	No	4505?5*	Edit
		Inganowi			
		myAllow2	No	All calls	Edit
		,	No Yes	All calls 45055512?4,450555??34	
		myAllow2	Yes		Edit

Figure 29 The User \rightarrow Incoming Calls \rightarrow Call Me Now page is added. It is used to configure the Call Me Now service. The service can be turned on or off for the user. The user selects the answer confirmation type that the external user has to enter to allow the establishment of the Call-Me-Now call. In addition, the user can enter criteria to be matched for the call to be allowed.

🥹 Call Me Now Add - Mozilla Firefo	0X		
Call Me Now Add	*		
	official calling. up. » Users : myUser		Help - Home Welcome Default Administrator (Logout)
Options: Profile Incoming Calls Outgoing Calls Call Control Calling Plans Messaging Utilities	you would like the Call Me Now orig	inated call rejected or allowed. Al or more distinct time or holiday pe	er reject or allow the Call Me Now call. Decide the time schedule so, you can have the call rejected or allowed for specific numbers. eriods, you can create multiple entries. Allow (Do not reject call)
<u>Vunnes</u>		Reject call Do not reject call myUserSchedule None	F
	45055512?4	450555??34	4505?5*

Figure 30 The User \rightarrow Incoming Calls \rightarrow Call Me Now Add page is added. It is used to add criteria to filter calls related to the Call Me Now service. Newly added criteria are automatically active. Calls can be rejected or allowed based on a list of up to 12 phone numbers/digit patterns and time schedule. A holiday schedule can also be specified. You can use wild cards in phone numbers/digit patterns. The "?" is a wild card that can replace a single digit anywhere in a digit string. A trailing "*" represents a digit string and can appear only at the end of a group of digits and "?" wild cards. Following are some examples: 45055512?4, 450555??34, 4505?5*.



Call Me Now Modify - Mozilla I	irrefox	
Call Me Now Modify	*	
	up_>Users_myUser	Help - Home Welcome Default Administrator Logout
Options: Profile Incoming Calls Outgoing Calls Call Control	Call Me Now Modify Call Me Now Modify allows you to modify a Call Me Now criteria entry. Either rej schedule you would like the Call Me Now originated call rejected or allowed. Al numbers. If you need more than 12 numbers or more distinct time or holiday p reject cally criteria have precedence over reject (Reject call) criteria.	so, you can have the call rejected or allowed for specific
Calling Plans Messaging Utilities	OK Delete Cancel *Description: myReject1 @ Reject call	
	Do not reject call Selected Time Schedule: myGroupSchedule (Group) Selected Holiday Schedule: None Calls to	
	Any phone number Following phone numbers: Specific phone numbers: 4505551274 4505557734	
	OK Delete Cancel	

Figure 31 The User \rightarrow Incoming Calls \rightarrow Call Me Now Modify page is added. It is used to modify criteria to filter calls related to the Call Me Now service. Newly added criteria are automatically active. Calls can be rejected or allowed based on a list of up to 12 phone numbers/digit patterns and time schedule. A holiday schedule can also be specified. You can use wild cards in phone numbers/digit patterns. The "?" is a wild card that can replace a single digit anywhere in a digit string. A trailing "*" represents a digit string and can appear only at the end of a group of digits and "?" wild cards. Following are some examples: 45055512?4, 450555??34, 4505?5*.

3.3.4 Help Pages

The following *Help* pages are added:

Level	Menu	Page Name (User Level)	User Type	Help Page Link
System	Communication Barring	Profile – Call Me Now tab	SA	/Help/en_US/SA/SA_CommBarring_Profile_CallMeNow.htm
SP	Communication Barring	Profile – Call Me Now tab	SP	/Help/en_US/SP/SP_CommBarring_Profile_CallMeNow.htm
SP	Communication Barring	Profile – Call Me Now tab	SP	/Help/en_US/SP/SP_CommBarring_Profile_CallMeNow_Rea dOnly.htm
Group	Calling Plan	Outgoing Calling Plan – Call Me Now tab	GA	/Help/en_US/GA/GA_CP_Outgoing_CallMeNow.htm
Group	Calling Plan	Outgoing Digit Plan − Call Me Now tab	GA	/Help/en_US/GA/GA_DP_Outgoing_CallMeNow.htm
Group	Calling Plan	Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan – Call Me Now tab	GA	/Help/en_US/GA/GA_OutgoingPinholeDP_CallMeNow.htm



Level	Menu	Page Name (User Level)	User Type	Help Page Link
User	Calling Plans	Outgoing Calling Plan – Call Me Now tab	GA	/Help/en_US/GA/GA_User_CP_CallMeNow.htm
User	Calling Plans	Outgoing Digit Plan − Call Me Now tab	GA	/Help/en_US/GA/GA_User_OutgoingDP_CallMeNow.htm
User	Calling Plans	Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan – Call Me Now tab	GA	/Help/en_US/GA/GA_User_OutgoingPinholeDP_CallMeNow. htm
User	Calling Plans	Outgoing Calling Plan – Call Me Now tab	User	/Help/en_US/User/User_CP_CallMeNow.htm
User	Calling Plans	Outgoing Digit Plan − Call Me Now tab	User	/Help/User/User_OutgoingDP_CallMeNow.htm
User	Calling Plans	Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan – Call Me Now tab	User	/Help/en_US/User/User_OutgoingPinholeDP_CallMeNow.htm
User	Incoming Calls	Call Me Now	User	/Help/en_US/User/User_CallMeNow.htm
User	Incoming Calls	Call Me Now – Add	User	/Help/en_US/User/User_CallMeNow_Add.htm
User	Incoming Calls	Call Me Now – ModifyDelete	User	/Help/en_US/User/User_CallMeNow_ModifyDelete.htm

The following help pages are modified:

Level	Menu	Page Name (User Level)	User Type	Help Page Link
System	Communication Barring	Profile – General	SA	/Help/en_US/SA/SA_CommBarring_Profile_General17sp3.ht m
System	Communication Barring	Profile – Originating tab	SA	/Help/en_US/SA/SA_CommBarring_Profile_Originating17sp3. htm
System	Communication Barring	Profile − Redirecting tab	SA	/Help/en_US/SA/SA_CommBarring_Profile_Redirecting17sp3 .htm
System	Communication Barring	Profile – Incoming tab	SA	/Help/en_US/SA/SA_CommBarring_Profile_Incoming17sp3.h tm
SP	Communication Barring	Profile – General	SP	/Help/en_US/SP/SP_CommBarring_Profile_General_ReadOn ly17sp3.htm
SP	Communication Barring	Profile – Add	SP	/Help/en_US/SP/SP_CommBarring_Profile_Add17sp3.htm
SP	Communication Barring	Profile – General	SP	/Help/en_US/SP/SP_CommBarring_Profile_General17sp3.ht m
Group	Calling Plan	Outgoing Calling Plan – Originating tab	GA	/Help/en_US/GA/GA_EOCP_Outgoing17sp3.htm



Level	Menu	Page Name (User Level)	User Type	Help Page Link
Group	Calling Plan	Outgoing Calling Plan – Originating tab	GA	/Help/en_US/GA/GA_CP_Outgoing17sp3.htm
Group	Calling Plan	Outgoing Calling Plan – Initiating Call Forwards/ Transfers tab	GA	/Help/en_US/GA/GA_CP_Outgoing_TransferFwd17sp3.htm
Group	Calling Plan	Outgoing Calling Plan – Being Forwarded/ Transferred tab	GA	/Help/en_US/GA/GA_CP_Outgoing_BeTransferFwd17sp3.ht m
Group	Calling Plan	Outgoing Digit Plan – Originating tab	GA	/Help/GA/GA_DP_Outgoing_Originating_EOCP17sp3.htm
Group	Calling Plan	Outgoing Digit Plan – Originating tab	GA	/Help/GA/GA_DP_Outgoing_Originating17sp3.htm
Group	Calling Plan	Outgoing Digit Plan – Initiating Call Forwards/ Transfers tab	GA	/Help/GA/GA_DP_Outgoing_FwdTransfer17sp3.htm
Group	Calling Plan	Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan – Originating tab	GA	/Help/en_US/GA/GA_OutgoingPinholeDP_Orig17sp3.htm
Group	Calling Plan	Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan – Initiating Call Forwards/ Transfers tab	GA	/Help/en_US/GA/GA_OutgoingPinholeDP_Fwd17sp3.htm
User	Calling Plans	Outgoing Calling Plan – Originating tab	GA	/Help/en_US/GA/GA_User_EOCP_Outgoing17sp3.htm
User	Calling Plans	Outgoing Calling Plan – Originating tab	GA	/Help/en_US/GA/GA_User_CP_Outgoing17sp3.htm
User	Calling Plans	Outgoing Calling Plan – Being Forwarded/ Transferred tab	GA	/Help/en_US/GA/GA_User_CP_BeTransferFwd17sp3.htm
User	Calling Plans	Outgoing Calling Plan – Initiating Call Forwards/ Transfers tab	GA	/Help/en_US/GA/GA_User_CP_TransferFwd17sp3.htm
User	Calling Plans	Outgoing Digit Plan – Originating tab	GA	/Help/en_US/GA/GA_User_EOCP_OutgoingDP17sp3.htm



Level	Menu	Page Name (User Level)	User Type	Help Page Link
User	Calling Plans	Outgoing Digit Plan – Originating tab	GA	/Help/GA/GA_User_OutgoingDP_Originating17sp3.htm
User	Calling Plans	Outgoing Digit Plan – Initiating Call Forwards/ Transfers tab	GA	/Help/en_US/GA/GA_User_OutgoingDP_TransferFwd17sp3. htm
User	Calling Plans	Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan – Originating tab	GA	/Help/en_US/GA/GA_User_OutgoingPinholeDP_Orig17sp3.ht m
User	Calling Plans	Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan – Initiating Call Forwards/ Transfers tab	GA	/Help/en_US/GA/GA_User_OutgoingPinholeDP_Fwd17sp3.ht m
User	Calling Plans	Outgoing Calling Plan – Originating tab	User	/Help/en_US/User/User_EOCP_Outgoing17sp3.htm
User	Calling Plans	Outgoing Calling Plan – Originating tab	User	/Help/en_US/User/User_Outgoing17sp3.htm
User	Calling Plans	Outgoing Calling Plan – Being Forwarded/ Transferred tab	User	/Help/en_US/User/User_CP_BeTransferFwd17sp3.htm
User	Calling Plans	Outgoing Calling Plan – Initiating Call Forwards/ Transfers tab	User	/Help/en_US/User/User_CP_TransferFwd17sp3.htm
User	Calling Plans	Outgoing Digit Plan – Originating tab	User	/Help/en_US/User/User_EOCP_OutgoingDP17sp3.htm
User	Calling Plans	Outgoing Digit Plan – Originating tab	User	/Help/User/User_OutgoingDP_Originating17sp3.htm
User	Calling Plans	Outgoing Digit Plan – Initiating Call Forwards/ Transfers tab	User	/Help/User/User_OutgoingDP_TransferFwd17sp3.htm
User	Calling Plans	Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan – Originating tab	User	/Help/en_US/User/User_OutgoingPinholeDP_Orig17sp3.htm



L	Level	Menu	Page Name (User Level)	User Type	Help Page Link
ι	User	Calling Plans	Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan – Initiating Call Forwards/ Transfers tab	User	/Help/en_US/User/User_OutgoingPinholeDP_Fwd17sp3.htm



3.4 CLI Impacts

3.4.1 Application Server CLI Impacts

3.4.2 Summary

A new context, *AS_CLI/Service/CallMeNow,* is added to manage the system-level Call Me Now service attributes.

CLI		
Service	Level	Commands
CallMeNow	CallMeNow	get set

Figure 32 CLI Hierarchy Changes

3.4.3 CallMeNow Context

AS_CLI/Service/CallMeNow>get

Location within CLI Tree:

AS_CLI/Service/CallMeNow

Command Format:

get

Command Definition and Usage:

This command is used to view the system level Call Me Now attributes.

Parameter Definitions (include default value, if any):

Example:

```
$ AS_CLI/Service/CallMeNow > get
    passcodeLength = 10
    passcodeTimeoutSeconds = 60
...Done
```

3.4.4 Command

AS_CLI/Service/CallMeNow>set



Location within CLI Tree:

AS_CLI/Service/CallMeNow

Command Format:

set

This command is used to modify Call Me Now-related attributes.

Command Definition and Usage:

This command is used to modify the system level Call Me Now attributes.

Parameter Definitions (include default value, if any):

passcodeLength	The number of characters for the call me now passcode.
passcodeTimeoutSeconds	The length of time allowed for the passcode to be
	accepted.

Example:

\$ AS_CLI/Service/CallMeNow > set passcodeLength 10
passcodeTimeoutSeconds 40
...Done

3.5 Open Client Interface-Provisioning (OCI-P) Impact

3.5.1 Summary

The following data types are added:

- CommunicationBarringCallMeNowAction
- CommunicationBarringCallMeNowRule
- ServiceProviderCommunicationBarringHierarchicalCallMeNowRule
- ServiceProviderReplacementCommunicationBarringHierarchicalCallMeNowRuleList
- ReplacementCommunicationBarringCallMeNowRuleList
- OutgoingCallingPlanCallMeNowDepartmentPermissions
- OutgoingCallingPlanCallMeNowDepartmentPermissionsModify
- OutgoingCallingPlanCallMeNowPermissions
- OutgoingCallingPlanCallMeNowPermissionsModify
- OutgoingCallingPlanDigitPatternCallMeNowDepartmentPermissions
- OutgoingCallingPlanDigitPatternCallMeNowDepartmentPermissionsModify
- OutgoingCallingPlanDigitPatternCallMeNowPermission
- OutgoingCallingPlanDigitPatternCallMeNowPermissions
- OutgoingPinholeDigitPlanCallMeNowPermission
- OutgoingPinholeDigitPlanDigitPatternCallMeNowDepartmentPermissions
- OutgoingPinholeDigitPlanDigitPatternCallMeNowDepartmentPermissionsModify



- OutgoingPinholeDigitPlanDigitPatternCallMeNowPermission
- OutgoingPinholeDigitPlanDigitPatternCallMeNowPermissions
- CallMeNowAnswerConfirmation
- CallMeNowPasscodeTimeoutSeconds
- CallMeNowPasscodeLength
- CallMeNowCriteriaToDn
- CallMeNowCriteriaToDnModify
- CallMeNowCriteriaToDnSelection

The following service is added to the UserService type:

Call Me Now

The following commands are added:

- SystemCommunicationBarringProfileAddRequest17sp3
- SystemCommunicationBarringProfileGetRequest17sp3
- ServiceProviderCommunicationBarringProfileAddRequest17sp3
- ServiceProviderCommunicationBarringProfileGetRequest17sp3
- GroupOutgoingCallingPlanCallMeNowGetListRequest
- GroupOutgoingCallingPlanCallMeNowModifyListRequest
- GroupOutgoingCallingPlanDigitPlanCallMeNowGetListRequest
- GroupOutgoingCallingPlanDigitPlanCallMeNowModifyListRequest
- GroupOutgoingCallingPlanPinholeDigitPlanCallMeNowGetListRequest
- GroupOutgoingCallingPlanPinholeDigitPlanCallMeNowModifyListRequest
- UserOutgoingCallingPlanCallMeNowGetRequest
- UserOutgoingCallingPlanCallMeNowModifyRequest
- UserOutgoingCallingPlanDigitPlanCallMeNowGetRequest
- UserOutgoingCallingPlanDigitPlanCallMeNowModifyRequest
- UserOutgoingCallingPlanPinholeDigitPlanCallMeNowGetRequest
- UserOutgoingCallingPlanPinholeDigitPlanCallMeNowModifyRequest
- SystemCallMeNowGetRequest
- SystemCallMeNowModifyRequest
- UserCallMeNowAddCriteriaRequest
- UserCallMeNowDeleteCriteriaRequest
- UserCallMeNowGetCriteriaRequest
- UserCallMeNowGetRequest
- UserCallMeNowModifyCriteriaRequest
- UserCallMeNowModifyRequest



The following data type is modified:

CriteriaFromDnSelection (renamed to CriteriaDnSelection)

The following commands are modified:

- SystemCommunicationBarringProfileModifyRequest
- ServiceProviderCommunicationBarringProfileModifyRequest

The following commands are deprecated:

- SystemCommunicationBarringProfileAddRequest17sp1
- SystemCommunicationBarringProfileGetRequest17sp1
- ServiceProviderCommunicationBarringProfileAddRequest
- ServiceProviderCommunicationBarringProfileGetRequest

3.5.2 Command Impacts

3.5.2.1 UserService

XML Schema file: OCISchemaDataTypes.xsd

```
<xs:simpleType name="UserService">
 <xs:annotation>
   <xs:documentation>
     User level services.
   </xs:documentation>
 </xs:annotation>
  <xs:restriction base="xs:token">
    <xs:enumeration value="Advice Of Charge"/>
    <xs:enumeration value="Alternate Numbers"/>
    <xs:enumeration value="Anonymous Call Rejection"/>
    <xs:enumeration value="Attendant Console"/>
    <xs:enumeration value="Call Forwarding Busy"/>
    <xs:enumeration value="Call Forwarding No Answer"/>
    <xs:enumeration value="Call Forwarding Not Reachable"/>
    <xs:enumeration value="Call Forwarding Selective"/>
    <xs:enumeration value="Call Me Now"/>
    <xs:enumeration value="Call Notify"/>
    <xs:enumeration value="Call Return"/>
    <xs:enumeration value="Call Transfer"/>
    <xs:enumeration value="Call Waiting"/>
    <xs:enumeration value="Calling Line ID Blocking Override"/>
    <xs:enumeration value="Calling Line ID Delivery Blocking"/>
    <xs:enumeration value="Speed Dial 100"/>
    <xs:enumeration value="Speed Dial 8"/>
    <xs:enumeration value="Third-Party MWI Control"/>
    <xs:enumeration value="Third-Party Voice Mail Support"/>
    <xs:enumeration value="Three-Way Call"/>
    <xs:enumeration value="Two-Stage Dialing"/>
    <xs:enumeration value="Video Add-On"/>
    <xs:enumeration value="Virtual On-Net Enterprise Extensions"/>
    <xs:enumeration value="Voice Messaging User"/>
    <xs:enumeration value="Voice Messaging User - Video"/>
    <xs:enumeration value="Voice Portal Calling"/>
    <xs:enumeration value="Zone Calling Restrictions"/>
  </xs:restriction>
</xs:simpleType>
```



3.5.2.2 CommunicationBarringCallMeNowAction

XML Schema file: OCISchemaDataTypes.xsd

<xs:simpletype name="CommunicationBarringCallMeNowAction"></xs:simpletype>
<xs:annotation></xs:annotation>
<xs:documentation></xs:documentation>
Possible Call Me Now actions for Communication Barring.
<xs:restriction base="xs:token"></xs:restriction>
<xs:enumeration value="Allow"></xs:enumeration>
<xs:enumeration value="Allow Timed"></xs:enumeration>
<xs:enumeration value="Block"></xs:enumeration>

3.5.2.3 CommunicationBarringCallMeNowRule

XML Schema file: OCISchemaDataTypes.xsd



3.5.2.4 ReplacementCommunicationBarringCallMeNowRuleList

XML Schema file: OCISchemaDataTypes.xsd



3.5.2.5 ServiceProviderCommunicationBarringHierarchicalCallMeNowRule

XML Schema file: OCISchemaDataTypes.xsd



```
</re>
</xs:annotation>
<xs:sequence>
<xs:choice>
<xs:element name="criteria" type="CommunicationBarringCriteriaName"/>
<xs:element name="digitPatternCriteria" type="DigitPatternCriteriaName"/>
</xs:choice>
<xs:element name="action" type="CommunicationBarringCallMeNowAction"/>
<xs:element name="callTimeoutSeconds"
type="CommunicationBarringTimeoutSeconds"
<xs:element name="timeSchedule" type="ScheduleName" minOccurs="0"/>
<xs:element name="holidaySchedule" type="ScheduleName" minOccurs="0"/>
<xs:element name="priority" type="CommunicationBarringCriteriaPriority"/>
</xs:element name="priority" type="CommunicationBarringCriteriaPriority"/>
</xs:complexType>
```

$3.5.2.6 \\ Service Provider Replacement Communication Barring Hierarchical Call MeNow Rule List$

XML Schema file: OCISchemaDataTypes.xsd



3.5.2.7 OutgoingCallingPlanCallMeNowDepartmentPermissions

XML Schema file: OCISchemaServiceOutgoingCallingPlan.xsd



3.5.2.8 OutgoingCallingPlanCallMeNowDepartmentPermissionsModify





```
<xs:sequence>

    <xs:element name="departmentKey" type="DepartmentKey"/>
        <xs:element name="permissions"
type="OutgoingCallingPlanCallMeNowPermissionsModify"/>
        </xs:sequence>
    </xs:complexType>
```

3.5.2.9 OutgoingCallingPlanCallMeNowPermissions

XML Schema file: OCISchemaServiceOutgoingCallingPlan.xsd

3.5.2.10 OutgoingCallingPlanCallMeNowPermissionsModify

```
<xs:complexType name="OutgoingCallingPlanCallMeNowPermissionsModify">
     <xs:annotation>
       <xs:documentation>
        Modify outgoing Calling Plan for Call Me Now call permissions.
       </xs:documentation>
     </xs:annotation>
     <xs:sequence>
       <xs:element name="group" type="xs:boolean" minOccurs="0"/>
       <xs:element name="local" type="xs:boolean" minOccurs="0"/>
       <xs:element name="tollFree" type="xs:boolean" minOccurs="0"/>
       <xs:element name="toll" type="xs:boolean" minOccurs="0"/>
       <xs:element name="international" type="xs:boolean" minOccurs="0"/>
       <xs:element name="operatorAssisted" type="xs:boolean" minOccurs="0"/>
       <xs:element name="chargeableDirectoryAssisted" type="xs:boolean"</pre>
minOccurs="0"/>
       <xs:element name="specialServicesI" type="xs:boolean" minOccurs="0"/>
       <xs:element name="specialServicesII" type="xs:boolean" minOccurs="0"/>
       <xs:element name="premiumServicesI" type="xs:boolean" minOccurs="0"/>
       <xs:element name="premiumServicesII" type="xs:boolean" minOccurs="0"/>
       <xs:element name="casual" type="xs:boolean" minOccurs="0"/>
       <xs:element name="urlDialing" type="xs:boolean" minOccurs="0"/>
       <xs:element name="unknown" type="xs:boolean" minOccurs="0"/>
     </xs:sequence>
   </xs:complexType>
```



3.5.2.11 OutgoingCallingPlanDigitPatternCallMeNowDepartmentPermissions

XML Schema file: OCISchemaServiceOutgoingCallingPlan.xsd



3.5.2.12 OutgoingCallingPlanDigitPatternCallMeNowDepartmentPermissionsModify

XML Schema file: OCISchemaServiceOutgoingCallingPlan.xsd



3.5.2.13 OutgoingCallingPlanDigitPatternCallMeNowPermission

XML Schema file: OCISchemaServiceOutgoingCallingPlan.xsd



3.5.2.14 OutgoingCallingPlanDigitPatternCallMeNowPermissions

```
<xs:complexType name="OutgoingCallingPlanDigitPatternCallMeNowPermissions">
    <xs:annotation>
        <xs:documentation>
        Outgoing Calling Plan Call Me Now call permissions for specified digit
patterns.
```



<xs:sequence></xs:sequence>	
<xs:element <="" name="digitPatternPermissions" td=""><td></td></xs:element>	
type="OutgoingCallingPlanDigitPatternCallMeNowPermission" minOccurs="1"	
maxOccurs="unbounded"/>	

3.5.2.15 OutgoingPinholeDigitPlanDigitPatternCallMeNowPermissions

XML Schema file: OCISchemaServiceOutgoingCallingPlan.xsd



3.5.2.16 OutgoingPinholeDigitPlanDigitPatternCallMeNowDepartmentPermissions

XML Schema file: OCISchemaServiceOutgoingCallingPlan.xsd



3.5.2.17 OutgoingPinholeDigitPlanDigitPatternCallMeNowDepartmentPermissionsModify

<rs:complextype< th=""><th></th></rs:complextype<>	
name="OutgoingPinholeDigitPlanDigitPatternCallMeNowDepartmentPermissionsModify">	
<xs:annotation></xs:annotation>	
<xs:documentation></xs:documentation>	
Modify Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan Call Me Now call permissions for	
specified digit patterns.	
<xs:sequence></xs:sequence>	
<xs:element name="departmentKey" type="DepartmentKey"></xs:element>	
<xs:element <="" name="digitPatternPermissions" th=""><th></th></xs:element>	
type="OutgoingPinholeDigitPlanDigitPatternCallMeNowPermissions"/>	



3.5.2.18 OutgoingPinholeDigitPlanCallMeNowPermission

XML Schema file: OCISchemaServiceOutgoingCallingPlan.xsd

3.5.2.19 OutgoingPinholeDigitPlanDigitPatternCallMeNowPermission

XML Schema file: OCISchemaServiceOutgoingCallingPlan.xsd



3.5.2.20 CallMeNowAnswerConfirmation

XML Schema file: OCISchemaServiceCallMeNow.xsd

```
<xs:simpleType name="CallMeNowAnswerConfirmation">
    <xs:annotation>
        <xs:documentation>
            Possible type of answer confirmation for Call Me Now.
            </xs:documentation>
            </xs:annotation>
            </xs:annotation>
            </xs:enumeration base="xs:token">
            <xs:enumeration value="None"/>
            <xs:enumeration value="Any Key"/>
            <xs:enumeration value="Passcode"/>
            </xs:restriction>
        </xs:simpleType>
```

3.5.2.21 CallMeNowPasscodeTimeoutSeconds

XML Schema file: OCISchemaServiceCallMeNow.xsd

```
<xs:simpleType name="CallMeNowPasscodeTimeoutSeconds">
    <xs:annotation>
        <xs:documentation>
        Timeout in seconds for call me now passcode validation.
        </xs:documentation>
        </xs:annotation>
        <xs:restriction base="xs:int">
        <xs:restriction base="xs:int">
        <xs:minInclusive value="30"/>
```



```
<xs:maxInclusive value="180"/>
</xs:restriction>
</xs:simpleType> >
```

3.5.2.22 CallMeNowPasscodeLength

XML Schema file: OCISchemaServiceCallMeNow.xsd

```
<xs:simpleType name="CallMeNowPasscodeLength">
    <xs:annotation>
        <xs:documentation>
        Number of characters in Call Me Now passcode.
        </xs:documentation>
        </xs:annotation>
        </xs:annotation>
        <xs:restriction base="xs:int">
            <xs:restriction base="xs:int">
            <xs:minInclusive value="2"/>
            <xs:minInclusive value="30"/>
        </xs:simpleType>
```

3.5.2.23 CallMeNowToDnCriteria

XML Schema file: OCISchemaServiceCallMeNow.xsd

```
<xs:complexType name="CallMeNowToDnCriteria">
    <xs:complexType name="CallMeNowToDnCriteria">
    <xs:annotation>
        <xs:documentation>
        The To dn criteria used on the call me now external number.
        </xs:documentation>
        </xs:annotation>
        </xs:annotation>
        <xs:sequence>
        <xs:element name="toDnCriteriaSelection" type="CriteriaDnSelection"/>
        <xs:element name="phoneNumber" type="DN" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="12"/>
        </xs:complexType>
```

3.5.2.24 CallMeNowToDnCriteriaModify

XML Schema file: OCISchemaServiceCallMeNow.xsd

3.5.2.25 CriteriaDnSelection (renamed from existing CriteriaFromDnSelection)

XML Schema file: OCISchemaDataTypes.xsd

```
<xs:simpleType name="CriteriaFromDnSelection">
    <xs:annotation>
        <xs:documentation>
        Selection criteria for a from dn.
        </xs:documentation>
```



```
</xs:annotation>
<xs:restriction base="xs:token">
<xs:enumeration value="Any"/>
<xs:enumeration value="Specified Only"/>
</xs:restriction>
</xs:simpleType>
```

3.5.2.26 SystemCommunicationBarringProfileAddRequest17sp3

Authorization level: System

XML Schema file: OCISchemaSystem.xsd

```
<xs:complexType name="SystemCommunicationBarringProfileAddRequest17sp3">
  <xs:annotation>
    <xs:documentation>
     Add a new Communication Barring Profile.
     The priorities for IncomingRules are requantized to consecutive integers as
part of the add.
     The response is either a SuccessResponse or an ErrorResponse.
     The following elements are only used in AS data mode:
        callMeNowDefaultAction, use value "Block" in HSS data mode
        callMeNowDefaultCallTimeout
        callMeNowRule
    </xs:documentation>
  </xs:annotation>
  <xs:complexContent>
    <xs:extension base="core:OCIRequest">
      <xs:sequence>
        <xs:element name="name" type="CommunicationBarringProfileName"/>
        <xs:element name="description"
type="CommunicationBarringProfileDescription" minOccurs="0"/>
        <xs:element name="originatingDefaultAction"</pre>
type="CommunicationBarringOriginatingAction"/>
        <xs:element name="originatingDefaultTreatmentId" type="TreatmentId"</pre>
minOccurs="0"/>
        <xs:element name="originatingDefaultTransferNumber" type="OutgoingDN"</pre>
minOccurs="0"/>
        <xs:element name="originatingDefaultCallTimeout"</pre>
type="CommunicationBarringTimeoutSeconds" minOccurs="0"/>
        <xs:element name="originatingRule"
type="CommunicationBarringOriginatingRule" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="unbounded"/>
        <xs:element name="redirectingDefaultAction"</pre>
type="CommunicationBarringRedirectingAction"/>
       <xs:element name="redirectingDefaultCallTimeout"
type="CommunicationBarringTimeoutSeconds" minOccurs="0"/>
       <xs:element name="redirectingRule"
type="CommunicationBarringRedirectingRule" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="unbounded"/>
        <xs:element name="incomingDefaultAction"
type="CommunicationBarringIncomingAction"/>
        <xs:element name="incomingDefaultCallTimeout"</pre>
type="CommunicationBarringTimeoutSeconds" minOccurs="0"/>
       <xs:element name="incomingRule" type="CommunicationBarringIncomingRule"</pre>
minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="unbounded"/>
        <xs:element name="callMeNowDefaultAction"</pre>
type="CommunicationBarringCallMeNowAction"/>
        <xs:element name="callMeNowDefaultCallTimeout"
type="CommunicationBarringTimeoutSeconds" minOccurs="0"/>
        <xs:element name="callMeNowRule" type="CommunicationBarringCallMeNowRule"</pre>
minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="unbounded"/>
     </xs:sequence>
    </xs:extension>
 </xs:complexContent>
</xs:complexType>
```



3.5.2.27 SystemCommunicationBarringProfileModifyRequest

Authorization level: System

XML Schema file: OCISchemaSystem.xsd

```
<xs:complexType name="SystemCommunicationBarringProfileModifyRequest">
    <xs:annotation>
      <xs:documentation>
        Modify an existing Communication Barring Profile.
        When the originatingDefaultAction is not Treatment,
originatingDefaultTreatmentId
        will be automatically cleared. Also when the action of originatingRule is
not Treatment,
        treatmentId will be automatically cleared for the rule.
        The priorities for IncomingRules are requantized to consecutive integers as
part of the modify.
        The response is either a SuccessResponse or an ErrorResponse.
        The following elements are only used in AS data mode:
          callMeNowDefaultAction
          callMeNowDefaultCallTimeout
          callMeNowRule
    </xs:documentation>
    </xs:annotation>
    <xs:complexContent>
      <xs:extension base="core:OCIRequest">
        <xs:sequence>
          <xs:element name="name" type="CommunicationBarringProfileName"/>
          <xs:element name="newName" type="CommunicationBarringProfileName"</pre>
minOccurs="0"/>
          <xs:element name="description"</pre>
type="CommunicationBarringProfileDescription" minOccurs="0" nillable="true"/>
          <xs:element name="originatingDefaultAction"
type="CommunicationBarringOriginatingAction" minOccurs="0"/>
         <xs:element name="originatingDefaultTreatmentId" type="TreatmentId"</pre>
minOccurs="0" nillable="true"/>
         <xs:element name="originatingDefaultTransferNumber" type="OutgoingDN"</pre>
minOccurs="0" nillable="true"/>
          <xs:element name="originatingDefaultCallTimeout"</pre>
type="CommunicationBarringTimeoutSeconds" minOccurs="0" nillable="true"/>
          <xs:element name="originatingRule"</pre>
type="ReplacementCommunicationBarringOriginatingRuleList" minOccurs="0"
nillable="true"/>
          <xs:element name="redirectingDefaultAction"
type="CommunicationBarringRedirectingAction" minOccurs="0"/>
          <xs:element name="redirectingDefaultCallTimeout"</pre>
type="CommunicationBarringTimeoutSeconds" minOccurs="0" nillable="true"/>
          <xs:element name="redirectingRule"</pre>
type="ReplacementCommunicationBarringRedirectingRuleList" minOccurs="0"
nillable="true"/>
          <xs:element name="incomingDefaultAction"</pre>
type="CommunicationBarringIncomingAction" minOccurs="0"/>
         <xs:element name="incomingDefaultCallTimeout"
type="CommunicationBarringTimeoutSeconds" minOccurs="0" nillable="true"/>
          <xs:element name="incomingRule"
type="ReplacementCommunicationBarringIncomingRuleList" minOccurs="0"
nillable="true"/>
          <xs:element name="callMeNowDefaultAction"
type="CommunicationBarringCallMeNowAction" minOccurs="0"/>
          <xs:element name="callMeNowDefaultCallTimeout"</pre>
type="CommunicationBarringTimeoutSeconds" minOccurs="0" nillable="true"/>
          <xs:element name="callMeNowRule"</pre>
type="ReplacementCommunicationBarringCallMeNowRuleList" minOccurs="0"
nillable="true"/>
        </xs:sequence>
      </xs:extension>
    </xs:complexContent>
  </xs:complexType>
```



3.5.2.28 SystemCommunicationBarringProfileGetRequest17sp3

Authorization level: System

XML Schema file: OCISchemaSystem.xsd

```
<xs:complexType name="SystemCommunicationBarringProfileGetRequest17sp3">
    <xs:annotation>
      <xs:documentation>
        Get an existing Communication Barring Profile.
        The response is either a SystemCommunicationBarringProfileGetResponse17sp3
        or an ErrorResponse.
      </xs:documentation>
    </xs:annotation>
    <xs:complexContent>
      <xs:extension base="core:OCIRequest">
        <xs:sequence>
          <xs:element name="name" type="CommunicationBarringProfileName"/>
        </xs:sequence>
      </xs:extension>
    </xs:complexContent>
  </xs:complexType>
  <xs:complexType name="SystemCommunicationBarringProfileGetResponsel7sp3">
    <xs:annotation>
      <xs:documentation>
        Response to the SystemCommunicationBarringProfileGetRequest17sp3.
        The response contains the Communication Barring Profile information.
        The incoming rules are returned in ascending priority order.
        The following elements are only used in AS data mode:
          callMeNowDefaultAction
          callMeNowDefaultCallTimeout
          callMeNowRule
      </xs:documentation>
    </xs:annotation>
    <xs:complexContent>
      <xs:extension base="core:OCIDataResponse">
        <xs:sequence>
          <xs:element name="description"
type="CommunicationBarringProfileDescription" minOccurs="0"/>
          <xs:element name="originatingDefaultAction"
type="CommunicationBarringOriginatingAction"/>
          <xs:element name="originatingDefaultTreatmentId" type="TreatmentId"</pre>
minOccurs="0"/>
          <xs:element name="originatingDefaultTransferNumber" type="OutgoingDN"</pre>
minOccurs="0"/>
          <xs:element name="originatingDefaultCallTimeout"</pre>
type="CommunicationBarringTimeoutSeconds" minOccurs="0"/>
          <xs:element name="originatingRule"
type="CommunicationBarringOriginatingRule" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="unbounded"/>
          <xs:element name="redirectingDefaultAction"
type="CommunicationBarringRedirectingAction"/>
         <xs:element name="redirectingDefaultCallTimeout"
type="CommunicationBarringTimeoutSeconds" minOccurs="0"/>
          <xs:element name="redirectingRule"
type="CommunicationBarringRedirectingRule" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="unbounded"/>
          <xs:element name="incomingDefaultAction"</pre>
type="CommunicationBarringIncomingAction"/>
          <xs:element name="incomingDefaultCallTimeout"</pre>
type="CommunicationBarringTimeoutSeconds" minOccurs="0"/>
          <xs:element name="incomingRule" type="CommunicationBarringIncomingRule"</pre>
minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="unbounded"/>
          <xs:element name="callMeNowDefaultAction"</pre>
type="CommunicationBarringCallMeNowAction"/>
          <xs:element name="callMeNowDefaultCallTimeout"</pre>
type="CommunicationBarringTimeoutSeconds" minOccurs="0"/>
          <xs:element name="callMeNowRule" type="CommunicationBarringCallMeNowRule"</pre>
minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="unbounded"/>
        </xs:sequence>
      </xs:extension>
```



</xs:complexContent> </xs:complexType>

3.5.2.29 ServiceProviderCommunicationBarringProfileAddRequest17sp3

Authorization level: Service Provider

XML Schema file: OCISchemaServiceProvider.xsd

```
<xs:complexType name="ServiceProviderCommunicationBarringProfileAddRequest17sp3">
    <xs:annotation>
      <xs:documentation>
        Add a new Communication Barring Profile.
        The priorities for OriginatingRules, RedirectingRules, CallMeNowRules and
IncomingRules are requantized to consecutive integers as part of the add.
        The response is either a SuccessResponse or an ErrorResponse.
        The following elements are only used in AS data mode:
           callMeNowDefaultAction, use value "Block" in HSS data mode
           callMeNowDefaultCallTimeout
           callMeNowRule
      </xs:documentation>
    </xs:annotation>
    <xs:complexContent>
      <xs:extension base="core:OCIRequest">
        <xs:sequence>
          <xs:element name="serviceProviderId" type="ServiceProviderId"/>
          <xs:element name="name" type="CommunicationBarringProfileName"/>
          <xs:element name="description"
type="CommunicationBarringProfileDescription" minOccurs="0"/>
          <xs:element name="originatingDefaultAction"</pre>
type="CommunicationBarringOriginatingAction"/>
          <xs:element name="originatingDefaultTreatmentId" type="TreatmentId"</pre>
minOccurs="0"/>
          <xs:element name="originatingDefaultTransferNumber" type="OutgoingDN"</pre>
minOccurs="0"/>
          <xs:element name="originatingDefaultCallTimeout"</pre>
type="CommunicationBarringTimeoutSeconds" minOccurs="0"/>
          <xs:element name="originatingRule"
type="ServiceProviderCommunicationBarringHierarchicalOriginatingRule" minOccurs="0"
maxOccurs="unbounded"/>
          <xs:element name="redirectingDefaultAction"</pre>
type="CommunicationBarringRedirectingAction"/>
          <xs:element name="redirectingDefaultCallTimeout"</pre>
type="CommunicationBarringTimeoutSeconds" minOccurs="0"/>
          <xs:element name="redirectingRule"
type="ServiceProviderCommunicationBarringHierarchicalRedirectingRule" minOccurs="0"
maxOccurs="unbounded"/>
          <xs:element name="callMeNowDefaultAction"</pre>
type="CommunicationBarringCallMeNowAction"/>
          <xs:element name="callMeNowDefaultCallTimeout"</pre>
type="CommunicationBarringTimeoutSeconds" minOccurs="0"/>
          <xs:element name="callMeNowRule"</pre>
type="ServiceProviderCommunicationBarringHierarchicalCallMeNowRule" minOccurs="0"
maxOccurs="unbounded"/>
          <xs:element name="incomingDefaultAction"
type="CommunicationBarringIncomingAction"/>
          <xs:element name="incomingDefaultCallTimeout"</pre>
type="CommunicationBarringTimeoutSeconds" minOccurs="0"/>
         <xs:element name="incomingRule" type="CommunicationBarringIncomingRule"</pre>
minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="unbounded"/>
          <xs:element name="becomeDefault" type="xs:boolean"/>
        </xs:sequence>
      </xs:extension>
    </xs:complexContent>
  </xs:complexType>
```



3.5.2.30 ServiceProviderCommunicationBarringProfileGetRequest17sp3

Authorization level: Service Provider

XML Schema file: OCISchemaServiceProvider.xsd

```
<xs:complexType name="ServiceProviderCommunicationBarringProfileGetRequest17sp3">
    <xs:annotation>
      <xs:documentation>
       Get an existing Communication Barring Profile.
        The response is either a
ServiceProviderCommunicationBarringProfileGetResponse17sp3
        or an ErrorResponse.
      </xs:documentation>
    </xs:annotation>
    <xs:complexContent>
      <xs:extension base="core:OCIRequest">
        <xs:sequence>
          <xs:element name="serviceProviderId" type="ServiceProviderId"/>
          <xs:element name="name" type="CommunicationBarringProfileName"/>
        </xs:sequence>
      </xs:extension>
    </xs:complexContent>
  </xs:complexType>
  <xs:complexType
name="ServiceProviderCommunicationBarringProfileGetResponse17sp3">
    <xs:annotation>
      <xs:documentation>
        Response to the ServiceProviderCommunicationBarringProfileGetRequest17sp3.
        The response contains the Communication Barring Profile information.
        The incoming, originating, redirecting and call me now rules are returned
in ascending priority order.
        The following elements are only used in AS data mode:
           callMeNowDefaultAction
           callMeNowDefaultCallTimeout
           callMeNowRule
     </xs:documentation>
    </xs:annotation>
    <xs:complexContent>
      <xs:extension base="core:OCIDataResponse">
        <xs:sequence>
          <xs:element name="description"
type="CommunicationBarringProfileDescription" minOccurs="0"/>
          <xs:element name="originatingDefaultAction"</pre>
type="CommunicationBarringOriginatingAction"/>
          <xs:element name="originatingDefaultTreatmentId" type="TreatmentId"</pre>
minOccurs="0"/>
          <xs:element name="originatingDefaultTransferNumber" type="OutgoingDN"</pre>
minOccurs="0"/>
          <xs:element name="originatingDefaultCallTimeout"</pre>
type="CommunicationBarringTimeoutSeconds" minOccurs="0"/>
         <xs:element name="originatingRule"
type="ServiceProviderCommunicationBarringHierarchicalOriginatingRule" minOccurs="0"
maxOccurs="unbounded"/>
         <xs:element name="redirectingDefaultAction"</pre>
type="CommunicationBarringRedirectingAction"/>
         <xs:element name="redirectingDefaultCallTimeout"
type="CommunicationBarringTimeoutSeconds" minOccurs="0"/>
         <xs:element name="redirectingRule"
type="ServiceProviderCommunicationBarringHierarchicalRedirectingRule" minOccurs="0"
maxOccurs="unbounded"/>
           <xs:element name="callMeNowDefaultAction"
type="CommunicationBarringCallMeNowAction"/>
         <xs:element name="callMeNowDefaultCallTimeout"</pre>
type="CommunicationBarringTimeoutSeconds" minOccurs="0"/>
          <xs:element name="callMeNowRule"</pre>
type="ServiceProviderCommunicationBarringHierarchicalCallMeNowRule" minOccurs="0"
maxOccurs="unbounded"/>
```





3.5.2.31 ServiceProviderCommunicationBarringProfileModifyRequest

Authorization level: Service Provider

XML Schema file: OCISchemaServiceProvider.xsd

```
<xs:complexType name="ServiceProviderCommunicationBarringProfileModifyRequest">
    <xs:annotation>
      <xs:documentation>
        Modify an existing Communication Barring Profile.
        The priorities for OriginatingRules, RedirectingRules, CallMeNowRules and
IncomingRules are requantized to consecutive integers as part of the modify.
        The response is either a SuccessResponse or an ErrorResponse.
        The following elements are only used in AS data mode:
           callMeNowDefaultAction
           callMeNowDefaultCallTimeout
           callMeNowRule
      </xs:documentation>
    </xs:annotation>
    <xs:complexContent>
      <xs:extension base="core:OCIRequest">
        <xs:sequence>
          <xs:element name="serviceProviderId" type="ServiceProviderId"/>
          <xs:element name="name" type="CommunicationBarringProfileName"/>
          <xs:element name="newName" type="CommunicationBarringProfileName"</pre>
minOccurs="0"/>
          <xs:element name="description"</pre>
type="CommunicationBarringProfileDescription" minOccurs="0" nillable="true"/>
          <xs:element name="originatingDefaultAction"
type="CommunicationBarringOriginatingAction" minOccurs="0"/>
          <xs:element name="originatingDefaultTreatmentId" type="TreatmentId"</pre>
minOccurs="0" nillable="true"/>
         <xs:element name="originatingDefaultTransferNumber" type="OutgoingDN"</pre>
minOccurs="0" nillable="true"/>
         <xs:element name="originatingDefaultCallTimeout"
type="CommunicationBarringTimeoutSeconds" minOccurs="0" nillable="true"/>
          <xs:element name="originatingRule"
type="ServiceProviderReplacementCommunicationBarringOriginatingRuleList"
minOccurs="0" nillable="true"/>
          <xs:element name="redirectingDefaultAction"</pre>
type="CommunicationBarringRedirectingAction" minOccurs="0"/>
         <xs:element name="redirectingDefaultCallTimeout"
type="CommunicationBarringTimeoutSeconds" minOccurs="0" nillable="true"/>
         <xs:element name="redirectingRule"
type="ServiceProviderReplacementCommunicationBarringRedirectingRuleList"
minOccurs="0" nillable="true"/>
          <xs:element name="callMeNowDefaultAction"</pre>
type="CommunicationBarringCallMeNowAction" minOccurs="0"/>
         <xs:element name="callMeNowDefaultCallTimeout"</pre>
type="CommunicationBarringTimeoutSeconds" minOccurs="0" nillable="true"/>
          <xs:element name="callMeNowRule"</pre>
\verb"type="ServiceProviderReplacementCommunicationBarringHierarchicalCallMeNowRuleList""
minOccurs="0" nillable="true"/>
          <xs:element name="incomingDefaultAction"
type="CommunicationBarringIncomingAction" minOccurs="0"/>
```





3.5.2.32 GroupOutgoingCallingPlanCallMeNowGetListRequest

Authorization level: Group

XML Schema file: OCISchemaServiceOutgoingCallingPlan.xsd



3.5.2.33 GroupOutgoingCallingPlanCallMeNowModifyListRequest

Authorization level: Group



<xs:complexcontent></xs:complexcontent>
<xs:extension base="core:OCIRequest"></xs:extension>
<xs:sequence></xs:sequence>
<xs:element name="serviceProviderId" type="ServiceProviderId"></xs:element>
<xs:element name="groupId" type="GroupId"></xs:element>
<xs:element <="" name="groupPermissions" td=""></xs:element>
type="OutgoingCallingPlanCallMeNowPermissionsModify" minOccurs="0"/>
<xs:element <="" name="departmentPermissions" td=""></xs:element>
type="OutgoingCallingPlanCallMeNowDepartmentPermissionsModify" minOccurs="0"
maxOccurs="unbounded"/>

3.5.2.34 GroupOutgoingCallingPlanDigitPlanCallMeNowGetListRequest

Authorization level: Group

<pre><xs:complextype name="GroupOutgoingCallingPlanDigitPlanCallMeNowGetListRequest"></xs:complextype></pre>
<xs:annotation></xs:annotation>
<re><re><re><re><re></re></re></re></re></re>
Request the Call Ne Now call permissions for digit patterns for a group
default and it's departments.
The response is either a
GroupOutgoingCallingPlanDigitPlanCallMeNowGetListResponse or an ErrorResponse.
<xs:complexcontent></xs:complexcontent>
<xs:extension base="core:OCIRequest"></xs:extension>
<xs:sequence></xs:sequence>
<xs:element name="serviceProviderId" type="ServiceProviderId"></xs:element>
<xs:element name="groupId" type="GroupId"></xs:element>
<pre><xs:complextype name="GroupOutgoingCallingPlanDigitPlanCallMeNowGetListResponse"></xs:complextype></pre>
<xs:annotation></xs:annotation>
<xs:documentation></xs:documentation>
Response to GroupOutgoingCallingPlanDigitPlanCallMeNowGetListRequest.
<xs:complexcontent></xs:complexcontent>
<rp><rs:extension base="core:OCIDataResponse"></rs:extension></rp>
<xs:sequence></xs:sequence>
<rp><rs:element <="" name="groupPermissions" p=""></rs:element></rp>
type="OutgoingCallingPlanDigitPatternCallMeNowPermissions" minOccurs="0"/>
<rp><xs:element <="" name="departmentPermissions" p=""></xs:element></rp>
type="OutgoingCallingPlanDigitPatternCallMeNowDepartmentPermissions" minOccurs="0"
maxOccurs="unbounded"/>


$3.5.2.35 \quad GroupOutgoingCallingPlanDigitPlanCallMeNowModifyListRequest$

Authorization level: Group

XML Schema file: OCISchemaServiceOutgoingCallingPlan.xsd

<xs:complextype< th=""></xs:complextype<>
name="GroupOutgoingCallingPlanDigitPlanCallMeNowModifyListRequest">
<xs:annotation></xs:annotation>
<xs:documentation></xs:documentation>
Modify the Call Me Now call permissions for digit patterns for a group
default and it's departments.
The response is either a SuccessResponse or an ErrorResponse.
<xs:complexcontent></xs:complexcontent>
<xs:extension base="core:OCIRequest"></xs:extension>
<xs:sequence></xs:sequence>
<xs:element name="serviceProviderId" type="ServiceProviderId"></xs:element>
<rp><rs:element name="groupId" type="GroupId"></rs:element></rp>
<rp><rs:element <="" name="groupPermissions" p=""></rs:element></rp>
type="OutgoingCallingPlanDigitPatternCallMeNowPermissions" minOccurs="0"/>
<pre><xs:element <="" name="departmentPermissions" pre=""></xs:element></pre>
type = "OutgoingCallingPlanDigitPatternCallMeNowDepartmentPermissionsModify"
minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="unbounded"/>

$3.5.2.36 \quad GroupOutgoingCallingPlanPinholeDigitPlanCallMeNowGetListRequest$

Authorization level: Group

<re><ru><ru><ru><ru><ru><ru><ru><ru><ru><ru< th=""></ru<></ru></ru></ru></ru></ru></ru></ru></ru></ru></re>
name="GroupOutgoingCallingPlanPinholeDigitPlanCallMeNowGetListRequest">
<xs:annotation></xs:annotation>
<rs:documentation></rs:documentation>
Request the Call Me Now permissions for Pinhole digit patterns for a group
default and its departments.
The response is either a
GroupOutgoingCallingPlanPinholeDigitPlanCallMeNowGetListResponse or an
ErrorResponse.
<rs:complexcontent></rs:complexcontent>
<rp><rs:extension base="core:0CIRequest"></rs:extension></rp>
<xs:sequence></xs:sequence>
<xs:element name="serviceProviderId" type="ServiceProviderId"></xs:element>
<xs:element name="groupId" type="GroupId"></xs:element>
<xs:complextype< td=""></xs:complextype<>
name="GroupOutgoingCallingPlanPinholeDigitPlanCallMeNowGetListResponse">
<xs:annotation></xs:annotation>
<xs:documentation></xs:documentation>
Response to
eq:groupOutgoingCallingPlanPinholeDigitPlanCallMeNowGetListRequest.
<re><ru><ru><ru><ru><ru><ru><ru><ru><ru><ru< td=""></ru<></ru></ru></ru></ru></ru></ru></ru></ru></ru></re>
<xs:extension base="core:0CIDataResponse"></xs:extension>





3.5.2.37 GroupOutgoingCallingPlanPinholeDigitPlanCallMeNowModifyListRequest

Authorization level: Group





3.5.2.38 UserOutgoingCallingPlanCallMeNowGetRequest

Authorization level: User

<xs:complextype name="UserOutgoingCallingPlanCallMeNowGetRequest"></xs:complextype>
<xs:annotation></xs:annotation>
<xs:documentation></xs:documentation>
Request the Call Me Now call permissions for a user.
The response is either a UserOutgoingCallingPlanCallMeNowGetResponse or an
ErrorResponse.
<xs:complexcontent></xs:complexcontent>
<rp><rs:extension base="core:OCIRequest"></rs:extension></rp>
<xs:sequence></xs:sequence>
<xs:element name="userId" type="UserId"></xs:element>
<xs:complextype name="UserOutgoingCallingPlanCallMeNowGetResponse"> <xs:annotation> <xs:documentation></xs:documentation></xs:annotation></xs:complextype>



Response to UserOutgoingCallingPlanCallMeNowGetRequest.
<xs:complexcontent></xs:complexcontent>
<pre><xs:extension base="core:0CIDataResponse"></xs:extension></pre>
<xs:sequence></xs:sequence>
<pre><xs:element name="useCustomSettings" type="xs:boolean"></xs:element></pre>
<pre><xs:element <="" name="userPermissions" pre=""></xs:element></pre>
type="OutgoingCallingPlanCallMeNowPermissions"/>

3.5.2.39 UserOutgoingCallingPlanCallMeNowModifyRequest

Authorization level: Group

XML Schema file: OCISchemaServiceOutgoingCallingPlan.xsd



3.5.2.40 UserOutgoingCallingPlanDigitPlanCallMeNowGetRequest

Authorization level: User

<xs:complextype name="UserOutgoingCallingPlanDigitPlanCallMeNowGetRequest"></xs:complextype>
<xs:annotation></xs:annotation>
<xs:documentation></xs:documentation>
Request the Call Me Now call permissions for digit patterns for a user.
The response is either a
UserOutgoingCallingPlanDigitPlanCallMeNowGetResponse or an ErrorResponse.
<xs:complexcontent></xs:complexcontent>
<xs:extension base="core:OCIRequest"></xs:extension>
<xs:sequence></xs:sequence>
<xs:element name="userId" type="UserId"></xs:element>
<xs:complextype name="UserOutgoingCallingPlanDigitPlanCallMeNowGetResponse"></xs:complextype>
<xs:annotation></xs:annotation>
<xs:documentation></xs:documentation>
Response to UserOutgoingCallingPlanDigitPlanCallMeNowGetRequest.



<pre><xs:complexcontent></xs:complexcontent></pre>	
<pre><xs:extension base="core:OCIDataResponse"></xs:extension></pre>	
<xs:sequence></xs:sequence>	
-	
<xs:element name="useCustomSettings" type="xs:boolean"></xs:element>	
<xs:element <="" name="userPermissions" td=""><td></td></xs:element>	
type="OutgoingCallingPlanDigitPatternCallMeNowPermissions" minOccurs="0"/>	

3.5.2.41 UserOutgoingCallingPlanDigitPlanCallMeNowModifyRequest

Authorization level: Group

XML Schema file: OCISchemaServiceOutgoingCallingPlan.xsd



3.5.2.42 UserOutgoingCallingPlanPinholeDigitPlanCallMeNowGetRequest

Authorization level: User





<rs:complexcontent></rs:complexcontent>
<rp><xs:extension base="core:OCIDataResponse"></xs:extension></rp>
<xs:sequence></xs:sequence>
<xs:element name="useCustomSettings" type="xs:boolean"></xs:element>
<xs:element <="" name="userPermissions" td=""></xs:element>
type="OutgoingPinholeDigitPlanDigitPatternCallMeNowPermissions" minOccurs="0"/>

3.5.2.43 UserOutgoingCallingPlanPinholeDigitPlanCallMeNowModifyRequest

Authorization level: Group

XML Schema file: OCISchemaServiceOutgoingCallingPlan.xsd



3.5.2.44 SystemCallMeNowGetRequest

Authorization level: System

<xs:complextype name="SystemCallMeNowGetRequest"></xs:complextype>
<xs:annotation></xs:annotation>
<xs:appinfo></xs:appinfo>
<pre><asdatamodesupported>true</asdatamodesupported></pre>
<pre><hssdatamodesupported>false</hssdatamodesupported></pre>
<xs:documentation></xs:documentation>
Request the system level data associated with Call Me Now service.
The response is either a SystemCallMeNowGetResponse or an ErrorResponse.
<xs:complexcontent></xs:complexcontent>
<xs:extension base="core:0CIRequest"></xs:extension>
<xs:sequence></xs:sequence>
<xs:complextype name="SystemCallMeNowGetResponse"></xs:complextype>
<xs:annotation></xs:annotation>
<xs:appinfo></xs:appinfo>
<pre><asdatamodesupported>true</asdatamodesupported></pre>



<hssdatamodesupported>false</hssdatamodesupported>
<xs:documentation></xs:documentation>
Response to SystemCallMeNowGetRequest.
<xs:complexcontent></xs:complexcontent>
<xs:extension base="core:OCIDataResponse"></xs:extension>
<xs:sequence></xs:sequence>
<xs:element name="passcodeLength" type="CallMeNowPasscodeLength"></xs:element>
<xs:element <="" name="passcodeTimeoutSeconds" td=""></xs:element>
type="CallMeNowPasscodeTimeoutSeconds"/>

3.5.2.45 SystemCallMeNowModifyRequest

Authorization level: System

XML Schema file: OCISchemaServiceCallMeNow.xsd

<pre><xs:complextype name="SystemCallMeNowModifyRequest"></xs:complextype></pre>
<xs:annotation></xs:annotation>
<xs:appinfo></xs:appinfo>
<asdatamodesupported>true</asdatamodesupported>
<hssdatamodesupported>false</hssdatamodesupported>
<xs:documentation></xs:documentation>
Modify the system level data associated with Call me now service.
The response is either a SuccessResponse or an ErrorResponse.
<xs:complexcontent></xs:complexcontent>
<xs:extension base="core:OCIRequest"></xs:extension>
<xs:sequence></xs:sequence>
<xs:element <="" name="passcodeLength" td="" type="CallMeNowPasscodeLength"></xs:element>
minOccurs="0"/>
<xs:element <="" name="passcodeTimeoutSeconds" td=""></xs:element>
type="CallMeNowPasscodeTimeoutSeconds" minOccurs="0"/>

3.5.2.46 UserCallMeNowAddCriteriaRequest

Authorization level: User

```
<xs:complexType name="UserCallMeNowAddCriteriaRequest">
    <xs:complexType name="UserCallMeNowAddCriteriaRequest">
    <xs:annotation>
        <xs:documentation>
        Add a criteria to the user's call me now service. The criterion added is
automatically active
        The response is either a SuccessResponse or an ErrorResponse.
        </xs:documentation>
        </xs:annotation>
        </xs:annotation>
        </xs:complexContent>
        <xs:extension base="core:OCIRequest">
            <xs:extension base="core:OCIRequest">
            </xs:annotation>
        </xs:element name="userId" type="UserId"/>
            <xs:element name="criteriaName" type="CriteriaName"/>
            <xs:element name="timeSchedule" type="TimeSchedule" minOccurs="0"/>
            <xs:element name="nolidaySchedule" type="HolidaySchedule" minOccurs="0"/>
            <xs:element name="rejectCall" type="xs:boolean"/>
```



3.5.2.47 UserCallMeNowDeleteCriteriaRequest

Authorization level: User

XML Schema file: OCISchemaServiceCallMeNow.xsd

<xs:complextype name="UserCallMeNowDeleteCriteriaRequest"></xs:complextype>
<rs:annotation></rs:annotation>
<xs:documentation></xs:documentation>
Delete a criteria from the user's call me now service.
The response is either a SuccessResponse or an ErrorResponse.
<xs:complexcontent></xs:complexcontent>
<xs:extension base="core:OCIRequest"></xs:extension>
<xs:sequence></xs:sequence>
<xs:element name="userId" type="UserId"></xs:element>
<pre><xs:element name="criteriaName" type="CriteriaName"></xs:element></pre>

3.5.2.48 UserCallMeNowGetCriteriaRequest

Authorization level: User





</xs:extension> </xs:complexContent> </xs:complexType>

3.5.2.49 UserCallMeNowGetRequest

Authorization level: User

XML Schema file: OCISchemaServiceCallMeNow.xsd

<pre><xs:complextype name="UserCallMeNowGetRequest"></xs:complextype></pre>
<rs:annotation></rs:annotation>
<xs:documentation></xs:documentation>
Get the user's call me now service setting.
The response is either a UserCallMeNowGetResponse or an ErrorResponse.
<xs:complexcontent></xs:complexcontent>
<xs:extension base="core:0CIRequest"></xs:extension>
<xs:sequence></xs:sequence>
<xs:element name="userId" type="UserId"></xs:element>
<pre><xs:complextype name="UserCallMeNowGetResponse"></xs:complextype></pre>
<xs:annotation></xs:annotation>
<xs:documentation></xs:documentation>
Response to the UserCallMeNowGetRequest. The criteria table's column
headings are:
"Is Active", "Criteria Name", "Time Schedule", "Call To", "Reject Call" and
"Holiday Schedule".
<xs:complexcontent></xs:complexcontent>
<pre><xs:extension base="core:OCIDataResponse"></xs:extension></pre>
<xs:sequence></xs:sequence>
<rp><rs:element name="isActive" type="xs:boolean"></rs:element></rp>
<rp><xs:element <="" name="answerConfirmation" p=""></xs:element></rp>
type="CallMeNowAnswerConfirmation"/>
<pre><xs:element name="criteriaTable" type="core:OCITable"></xs:element></pre>
<pre></pre>

3.5.2.50 UserCallMeNowModifyCriteriaRequest

Authorization level: User

```
<xs:complexType name="UserCallMeNowModifyCriteriaRequest">
    <xs:complexType name="UserCallMeNowModifyCriteriaRequest">
    <xs:annotation>
        <xs:documentation>
        Modify a criteria for the user's call me now service.
        The response is either a SuccessResponse or an ErrorResponse.
        </xs:documentation>
        </xs:annotation>
        </xs:annotation>
        </xs:complexContent>
        <xs:extension base="core:OCIRequest">
        </xs:extension base="core:OCIRequest">
        </xs:element name="userId" type="UserId"/>
        <xs:element name="userId" type="UserId"/>
        <xs:element name="criteriaName" type="CriteriaName" minOccurs="0"/>
        </>
```



3.5.2.51 UserCallMeNowModifyRequest

Authorization level: User

XML Schema file: OCISchemaServiceCallMeNow.xsd

```
<xs:complexType name="UserCallMeNowModifyRequest">
    <xs:annotation>
      <xs:documentation>
        Modify the user's call me now service setting.
        The response is either a SuccessResponse or an ErrorResponse.
      </xs:documentation>
    </xs:annotation>
    <xs:complexContent>
      <xs:extension base="core:OCIRequest">
        <xs:sequence>
          <xs:element name="userId" type="UserId"/>
          <xs:element name="isActive" type="xs:boolean" minOccurs="0"/>
          <xs:element name="answerConfirmation" type="CallMeNowAnswerConfirmation"</pre>
minOccurs="0"/>
          <xs:element name="criteriaActivation" type="CriteriaActivation"</pre>
minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="unbounded"/>
       </xs:sequence>
      </xs:extension>
    </xs:complexContent>
  </xs:complexType>
```

3.5.3 Deprecated Commands

Command:	SystemCommunicationBarringProfileAddRequest17sp1
Replaced By:	SystemCommunicationBarringProfileAddRequest17sp3
Behavior Impacts:	The new <i>callMeNowDefaultAction</i> element is set to "Block".
Command:	SystemCommunicationBarringProfileGetRequest17sp1
Replaced By:	SystemCommunicationBarringProfileGetRequest17sp3
Behavior Impacts:	None
Command:	ServiceProviderCommunicationBarringProfileAddRequest
Replaced By:	ServiceProviderCommunicationBarringProfileAddRequest17sp3
Behavior Impacts:	The new <i>callMeNowDefaultAction</i> element is set to "Block".
Command:	ServiceProviderCommunicationBarringProfileGetRequest
Replaced By:	ServiceProviderCommunicationBarringProfileGetRequest17sp3
Behavior Impacts:	None

3.5.4 Reporting Impacts

There is no impact.



3.6 Application Server Query User/Query Group Impacts

Query User Command

The Query User command displays the:

- User Outgoing Calling Plan Call-Me-Now attributes in the UserOutgoingCallingPlanCallMeNowGetResponse.
- User Outgoing Digit Plan Call-Me-Now attributes in the UserOutgoingCallingPlanDigitPlanCallMeNowGetResponse.
- User Outgoing Pinhole Plan Call-Me-Now attributes in the UserOutgoingCallingPlanPinholePlanCallMeNowGetResponse.
- Call Me Now user service attributes in the UserCallMeNowGetResponse.

Query Group Command

The Query Group command displays the group:

- Outgoing Calling Plan Call-Me-Now attributes in the GroupOutgoingCallingPlanCallMeNowGetListResponse.
- Outgoing Digit Plan Call-Me-Now attributes in the GroupOutgoingCallingPlanDigitPlanCallMeNowGetListResponse.
- Outgoing Pinhole Plan Call-Me-Now attributes in the GroupOutgoingCallingPlanPinholePlanCallMeNowGetListResponse.

3.7 External Authentication Impacts

There is no impact.

3.8 Application Server Portal API Impacts

There is no impact.

3.9 Network Server Location API Impacts

There is no impact.

3.10 NSSync API Impacts

There is no impact.

3.11 Application Server Dump Impacts

There is no impact.

3.12 Service Details and Licensing

3.12.1 Application Server Service Details and Licensing

Official Service Name	License Type	Service Quantity Type
Call Me Now	User	User Service
User Service Assignable Condition		Yes/No
Assignable to a real user?		Yes
Assignable to an Auto Attendant?		Yes



User Service Assignable Condition	Yes/No
Assignable to a call center?	Yes
Assignable to a hunt group?	Yes
Assignable to an instant conference?	Yes
Assignable to an instant group call?	Yes
Assignable to a meet-me conference?	No
Assignable to a route point?	Yes
Assignable to a BroadWorks Anywhere?	Yes
Assignable to a paging group?	No
Allowed in a service pack?	Yes

3.13 Call Detail Server SOAP Interface

There is no impact.

3.14 Treatments

There is no impact.

3.15 Media Announcements (Audio and Video)

The following new files are introduced by this feature:

CallMeNowEnterPasscode.wav	Please enter your passcode, followed by the pound key.
CallMeNowInvalidPasscode.wav	This passcode is not valid.
CallMeNowHangUpTryAgain.wav	Please hang up and try again later.

Note that these files are identical to the existing *BAEnterPasscode.wav*, *BAInvalidPasscode.wav*, and *BAHangUpTryAgain.wav* files used for the BroadWorks Anywhere service.

3.16 BCCT Impacts

There is no impact.

3.17 Device Management Impacts

There is no impact.



4 Accounting Impacts

4.1 Accounting Management Impacts

The following CDRs are generated for a Call-Me-Now call that successfully proceeds to the target user:

- Originating CDR for the target user to the external party
- Originating CDR for the target user to the target user
- Terminating CDR for the target user

Each of these CDRs includes a service extension in the Centrex module with the service name set to "Call Me Now". The content of the service extension differs for each CDR described in section 4.1.1 Generation of Accounting Records.

If the Call-Me-Now call is rejected because the target user does not have the Call Me Now service enabled, then no CDRs are generated.

If the Call-Me-Now call is rejected by other screening (for example, Call Me Now service criteria, Outgoing Call Plan/Outgoing Digit Plan, Communication Barring – Fixed, or Hierarchical Communication Barring) or an answer confirmation failure before proceeding to the target user, then only the originating CDR for the target user to the external party is present and the CDR indicates that the call failed.

4.1.1 Generation of Accounting Records

4.1.1.1 Originating CDR for Target User to External Party

The originating CDR for the target user to the external party is for the call leg to the external party. This CDR is very similar to an originating CDR created for a call directly from the target user to the external party. The calling party information is for the target user and the called party information is for the external party.

There is no originating device information in the CDR since the call was not originated from a device.

The following fields are significant for the CDR:

- localCallId The value follows the usual format such as "1:0". The value is also captured in the callMeNow.relatedCallId field of the originating CDR for the target user to the target user.
- remoteCallId This contains the localCallId from the external party's terminating CDR if the leg to the external party is a group/enterprise call.
- networkCallId This contains the call ID in use for the network leg to the external party if the call to the external party is a network call.
- callMeNow.type This is set to "toRemoteParty".
- callMeNow.transactionId This is set to the transactionId (if any) present in the Xsi-Actions request for the Call Me Now service.
- callMeNow.relatedCallId This is set to the value of the localCallId in the originating CDR for the target user to the target user.

Note that if this CDR is for a Call-Me-Now failure, then the *callMeNow.relatedCallId* field is not set as there is no originating CDR for the target user to the target user.



4.1.1.2 Originating CDR for Target User to Target User

The purpose of the originating CDR for the target user to the target user is to provide a matching originating CDR for the target user's terminating CDR. This CDR is very similar to an originating CDR created for a group call directly from the target user to the target user. The calling party and the called party information are both for the target user.

There is no originating device information in the CDR since the call was not originated from a device. There is no original called or redirecting information in the CDR either, as the leg to the target user is not treated as a true redirection.

The following fields are significant for the CDR:

- IocalCallId The contents follow the format "1:0CMN", where the "CMN" portion identifies it as a Call-Me-Now call ID for the originating leg to the target user. The value is also captured in the callMeNow.relatedCallId field of the originating CDR for the target user to the external party.
- remoteCallId This is set to the value of the localCallId in the terminating CDR for the target user.
- callMeNow.type This is set to "toSelf".
- callMeNow.relatedCallId This is set to the value of the localCallId in the originating CDR for the target user to the external party.

4.1.1.3 Terminating CDR for Target User

The terminating CDR for the target user is very similar to a terminating CDR created for a usual terminating call from the external party to the target user.

However, there is no *networkCallId* in the CDR as the CDR correlation is always handled via the *remoteCallId*. There is no original called or redirecting information in the CDR either, as the leg to the target user is not treated as a true redirection.

The following fields are significant for the CDR:

- localCallId The contents follow the usual format such as "2:0". The value is also captured in the remoteCallId field of the originating CDR for the target user to the target user.
- remoteCallId This is set to the value of the localCallId in the originating CDR for the target user to the target user.
- callMeNow.type This is set to "toSelf".

4.1.2 Impact to Accounting Fields (CDR)

Field name:	callMeNow.type
XML tag name:	type
CSV column number in normal/long duration CDRs:	299
CSV column number in failover CDRs:	Not applicable
Radius ID:	255="299=toRemoteParty"
Radius dictionary:	BWAS-Call-Me-Now-Type
SQL database column:	СМNТуре
Module:	Centrex, within the "Call Me Now" serviceExtension introduced by this feature



Optional or mandatory:	Optional
Description:	Indicates the type of Call-Me-Now CDR. This field is always present for a Call-Me-Now CDR.
	The "toRemoteParty" value is used in the originating CDR for the target user to the external party.
	The "toSelf" value is used in the originating CDR for the target user to the target user, and for the terminating CDR for the target user.
Maximum string length:	Up to 13 characters.
Value can contain non-standard ASCII characters?	No
Example data:	toRemoteParty

Field name:	callMeNow.transactionId
XML tag name:	transactionId
CSV column number in normal/long duration CDRs:	300
CSV column number in failover CDRs:	Not applicable
Radius ID:	255="300=CallMeNowApplicationX"
Radius dictionary:	BWAS-Call-Me-Now-Transaction-Id
SQL database column:	CMNTransId
Module:	Centrex, within the "Call Me Now" serviceExtension introduced by this feature
Optional or mandatory:	Optional
Description:	Captures the content of the <i>transactionId</i> parameter from the Xsi-Actions Call- Me-Now request. The exact content is application-specific, but examples would be the user ID of the party invoking the Call-Me-Now action or the application ID of the application used to invoke the Call-Me-Now action.
	Only present in the originating CDR for the target user to the external party, and only present when the Xsi-Actions request is included the <i>transactionId</i> parameter.
Maximum string length:	Up to 128 characters.
Value can contain non-standard ASCII characters?	Yes
Example data:	rémy@somewhere.com
Field name:	callMeNow.relatedCallId
XML tag name:	relatedCallId
CSV column number in normal/long duration CDRs:	301
CSV column number in failover CDRs:	Not applicable
Radius ID:	255="301=1:0"
Radius dictionary:	BWAS-Call-Me-Now-Related-Call-Id
Radius dictionary: SQL database column:	BWAS-Call-Me-Now-Related-Call-Id CMNRelCallId



Description:	Contains the <i>localCallId</i> of the related Call-Me-Now CDR.
	This field is used to correlate the originating CDR for the target user to the external party with the originating CDR for the target user to the target user, and it is captured in both of these originating CDRs.
	This field is not present for Call-Me-Now failures since there is no originating CDR for the target user to the target user in that scenario.
Maximum string length:	Up to 40 characters.
Value can contain non-standard ASCII characters?	No
Example data:	1:0

4.1.3 XML Examples

The following values apply to all the CDR examples in this section:

Target User

- User ID u1@broadworks
- Primary DN +12403649001
- Primary Extension 9001
- Name Steve Jones

External Party

- External party is not a BroadWorks user
- Address in the Xsi-Actions request 2405558000
- Contact returned from the Network Server +12405558000@10.0.2.1;user=phone
- External party returns a connected identity with name "John Smith" and address "+12405558000".

4.1.3.1 Call Me Now Success

4.1.3.1.1 Originating CDR for Target User to External Party

The following is an XML example of the originating CDR for the target user to the external party created for a successful Call-Me-Now call.

<cdrdata></cdrdata>	
<headermodule></headermodule>	
<recordid></recordid>	
<pre><eventcounter>00000003</eventcounter></pre>	
<systemid>DEFAULT</systemid>	
<pre><date>20110301215013.003</date></pre>	
<systemtimezone>0-050000</systemtimezone>	
<serviceprovider>e1</serviceprovider>	
<type>Normal</type>	
<pre><basicmodule></basicmodule></pre>	
<usernumber>+12403649001</usernumber>	
<pre><direction>Originating</direction></pre>	
<ascalltype>Network</ascalltype>	
<callingnumber>+12403649001</callingnumber>	
<callingpresentationindicator>Public</callingpresentationindicator>	





4.1.3.1.2 Originating CDR for Target User to Target User

The following is an XML example of the originating CDR for the target user to the target user created for a successful Call-Me-Now call.

```
<cdrData>
       <headerModule>
              <recordId>
                     <eventCounter>000000004</eventCounter>
                     <systemId>DEFAULT</systemId>
                     <date>20110301215042.572</date>
                     <systemTimeZone>0-050000</systemTimeZone>
              </recordId>
              <serviceProvider>e1</serviceProvider>
              <type>Normal</type>
       </headerModule>
       <basicModule>
              <userNumber>+12403649001</userNumber>
              <direction>Originating</direction>
              <asCallType>Group</asCallType>
              <callingNumber>+12405558000</callingNumber>
<callingPresentationIndicator>Public</callingPresentationIndicator>
              <dialedDigits>9001</dialedDigits>
```





4.1.3.1.3 Terminating CDR for Target User

The following is an XML example of the terminating CDR for the target user created for a successful Call-Me-Now call.

<cdrdata></cdrdata>
<headermodule></headermodule>
<recordid></recordid>
<pre><eventcounter>000000002</eventcounter></pre>
<systemid>DEFAULT</systemid>
<pre><date>20110301215042.572</date></pre>
<systemtimezone>0-050000</systemtimezone>
<pre><serviceprovider>el</serviceprovider></pre>
<type>Normal</type>
<pre><basicmodule></basicmodule></pre>
<usernumber>+12403649001</usernumber>
<pre><direction>Terminating</direction></pre>
<ascalltype>Group</ascalltype>
<callingnumber>+12405558000</callingnumber>
<callingpresentationindicator>Public</callingpresentationindicator>
<callednumber>+12403649001</callednumber>
<starttime>20110301215042.572</starttime>





4.1.3.2 Call-Me-Now Failure

The following is an XML example of the originating CDR for the target user to the external party created when the answer confirmation fails for a Call-Me-Now call.









5 System Management Impacts

5.1 Performance Management Impacts

5.1.1 New Counters

The following new counters are added for Call Me Now:

•	
Name:	bwCallMeNowNumRequests
MIB:	BW-Execution.mib
Module:	enterprises.broadsoft.broadworks.executionServer.services.callMeNow
Description:	Number of times a Call-Me-Now request has been received.
Туре:	Counter32
Access:	read/write
Incremented:	When a Call-Me-Now request is received.
Name:	bwCallMeNowSPNumRequests
MIB:	BW-Execution.mib
Module:	enterprises. broads of t. broadworks. execution Server. services. call MeNow
Description:	Number of times a Call-Me-Now request has been received for users in a given service provider.
Type:	Counter32
Access:	read/write
Incremented:	When a Call-Me-Now request is received for a user in the service provider.
Name:	bwCallMeNowGroupNumRequests
MIB:	BW-Execution.mib
Module:	enterprises.broadsoft.broadworks.executionServer.services.callMeNow
Description:	Number of times a Call-Me-Now request has been received for users in a given group.
Туре:	Counter32
Access:	read/write
Incremented:	When a Call-Me-Now request is received for a user in the group.
Name:	bwCallMeNowNumAttempts
MIB:	BW-Execution.mib
Module:	enterprises.broadsoft.broadworks.executionServer.services.callMeNow
Description:	
Beschption.	Number of times a Call-Me-Now request passed screening and attempted to alert the external party.
Туре:	
	the external party.



Name:	bwCallMeNowSPNumAttempts
MIB:	BW-Execution.mib
Module:	enterprises.broadsoft.broadworks.executionServer.services.callMeNow
Description:	Number of times a Call-Me-Now request passed screening and attempted to aler the external party for users in a given service provider.
Туре:	Counter32
Access:	read/write
Incremented:	When Call-Me-Now attempts to alert the external party for a user in the service provider.
Name:	bwCallMeNowGroupNumAttempts
MIB:	BW-Execution.mib
Module:	enterprises.broadsoft.broadworks.executionServer.services.callMeNow
Description:	Number of times a Call-Me-Now request passed screening and attempted to aler the external party for users in a given group.
Туре:	Counter32
Access:	read/write
Incremented:	When Call-Me-Now attempts to alert the external party for a user in the group.
Name:	bwCallMeNowNumSuccess
MIB:	BW-Execution.mib
Module:	enterprises.broadsoft.broadworks.executionServer.services.callMeNow
Description:	Number of times a Call-Me-Now request has been answered by the external part and passed any applicable answer confirmation.
Туре:	Counter32
Access:	read/write
Incremented:	When a Call-Me-Now request has been answered by the external party and passed any applicable answer confirmation.
Name:	bwCallMeNowSPNumSuccess
MIB:	BW-Execution.mib
Module:	enterprises.broadsoft.broadworks.executionServer.services.callMeNow
Description:	Number of times a Call-Me-Now request has been answered by the external part and passed any applicable answer confirmation for users in a given service provider.
Туре:	Counter32
Access:	read/write
Incremented:	When a Call-Me-Now request has been answered by the external party and



Name:	bwCallMeNowGroupNumSuccess
MIB:	BW-Execution.mib
Module:	enterprises.broadsoft.broadworks.executionServer.services.callMeNow
Description:	Number of times a Call-Me-Now request has been answered by the external party and passed any applicable answer confirmation for users in a given group.
Туре:	Counter32
Access:	read/write
Incremented:	When a Call-Me-Now request has been answered by the external party and passed any applicable answer confirmation for a user in the group.

5.1.2 Modified Counters

There is no impact.

5.1.3 Deleted Counters or Module

There is no impact.

5.2 Fault Management Impacts

There is no impact.

5.3 Scripts and Tools

There is no impact.

5.4 EMS Integration Impacts

There is no impact.



6 Execution/Call Processing Impacts

6.1 CAP Interface Impact

There is no impact.

6.2 Xtended Services Interface (Xsi) Impact

6.2.1 Summary

The Call-Me-Now action is added to Xsi-Actions to allow the Call Me Now service to be invoked for a BroadWorks user. Unlike all other Xsi-Actions, the Call-Me-Now action does not initiate an authentication challenge as the invoking party may not be a BroadWorks user.

6.2.2 Xsi-Actions Impacts

- 6.2.2.1 Added Commands
- 6.2.2.1.1 /user/<userid>/calls/CallMeNow

Release: 17.sp3

The CallMeNow URI invokes the Call Me Now service for the specified user.

The mandatory *address* parameter specifies the address to use for calling the external party that is invoking the Call Me Now service.

The following are examples of valid content for the *address* parameter:

- **2403645555**
- +12403645555
- **5**555
- tel:+12403645555
- sip:2403645555@broadworks

When present, the *transactionId* parameter is captured in the originating CDR created for the Call-Me-Now call from the target user to the external party. It can be used for various purposes such as capturing an identifier of the application or external party that is invoking the Call Me Now service. It is an optional parameter, and any string value up to 128 characters long is valid.

The Call-Me-Now action does not initiate an authentication challenge as the invoking party may not be a BroadWorks user, and any authentication headers received in the request are ignored. However, the provided *address* parameter is screened, as described in section *2 Detailed Feature Description*. Note that the absence of authentication for the Call-Me-Now action is built into Xsi-Actions and is not configurable.

If the Call-Me-Now action is rejected (for example, the target user does not have the Call Me Now service enabled or the screening of the provided address fails), then an error response is returned.

Otherwise, a 200 OK success response is returned. If the specified user has the Call Me Now service's *Answer Confirmation* option set to "Passcode", then the *CallMeNowStartInfo* returned in the success response includes the passcode to be used.



For all other answer confirmation settings, the *CallMeNowStartInfo* returned in the success response contains no passcode.

Method Description:

URI	<pre>http(s)://<host:port>/com.broadsoft.xsi- actions/v2.0/user/<userid>/calls/CallMeNow?address=[&transa ctionId=]</userid></host:port></pre>
Command Category	Call Management
Methods	POST
POST Request Content	No Content
POST Response Content	<pre><?xml version="1.0" encoding="UTF-8"?> <callmenowstartinfo xmlns="http://schema.broadsoft.com/xsi"> <passcode>1234</passcode> </callmenowstartinfo></pre>

6.2.2.2 Modified commands

There is no impact.

6.2.2.3 Deprecated commands

There is no impact.

6.2.3 Xsi-Events Impacts

The Xsi-Events interface and schema are not modified by this feature.

However, when the external party has successfully answered a Call-Me-Now call, the call is internally redirected from the target user to themselves to initiate the terminating leg to the target user.

If the Application Server is in stand-alone mode, the call to the external party is a group/enterprise call, and the external party has a call event package subscription present for Xsi-Events, then the internal Call-Me-Now redirection triggers a *CallTransferredEvent* for Xsi-Events.

6.2.4 Xsi-MMTel Impacts

There is no impact.

6.2.5 Schema Impacts

6.2.5.1 CallMeNowPasscode

Namespace: Xsi

Impact type: Added

File name: XSIDataTypes.xsd

```
<xs:simpleType name="CallMeNowPasscode">
    <xs:annotation>
        <xs:documentation>
        The passcode used by the Call Me Now service. It is composed
    of digits (0-9) and is 2 to 30 digits long per system configuration.
```



```
Change History:

R17.sp3 - Added

</xs:documentation>

</xs:annotation>

<xs:restriction base="xs:string">

<xs:pattern value="[0-9]{2,30}"/>

</xs:restriction>

</xs:simpleType>
```

6.2.5.2 CallMeNowStartInfo

Namespace: Xsi

Impact type: Added

File name: XSIDataTypes.xsd

```
<xs:complexType name="CallMeNowStartInfo">
    <xs:annotation>
      <xs:documentation>
        Provides information in the response to an accepted Call Me Now
request.
        Change History:
         R17.sp3 - Added
      </xs:documentation>
    </xs:annotation>
    <xs:sequence>
      <xs:element name="passcode" type="CallMeNowPasscode" minOccurs="0">
        <xs:annotation>
          <xs:documentation>
            The passcode to use for the Call Me Now call. Only present
when the Call Me Now service's answer confirmation option set to
Passcode.
          </xs:documentation>
        </xs:annotation>
      </xs:element>
    </xs:sequence>
  </xs:complexType>
```

6.3 SIP/MGCP Interface Impact

There is no impact.

6.4 Service Interactions

6.4.1 Service Precedence

The Call-Me-Now request is screened by various functionalities in order of precedence, described in sections 2.3.2 Xsi-Actions Invocation, 2.3.3 External Party Screening, and 2.3.5 Answer Confirmation.

6.4.2 Service Interactions

6.4.2.1 Originating Call-Me-Now Leg to External Party

All services and policies not included in the subsections that follow have no service interactions with the originating Call-Me-Now leg to the external party. For example,



Account/Authorization Codes, Advice of Charge, Basic Call Logs, Call Capacity Management, Dial Plan Policies, Enhanced Call Logs, Expensive Call Notification, Feature Access Code (FAC) Dialing (Call Return, Last Number Redial, and so on), Service Scripts, Session Admission Control, and Speed Dial 8/100 do not apply to this call leg.

6.4.2.1.1 Answer Confirmation

When the Call Me Now service is configured with *Answer Confirmation* set to "Any Key", the Answer Confirmation service configuration is used as described in section 2.3.5.2 *Any Key*.

6.4.2.1.2 Call Center Agent

If the target user is a call center agent, the *Make outgoing calls* option is set, and then the specified identity is used for the target user.

6.4.2.1.3 Call Processing Policies

The Call Processing policies in effect for the target user apply to the leg for the external party. For example, the maximum duration for Unanswered Calls policy can limit how long the external party is alerted before answering the call, the Calling Line ID policies control the identity selected for the target user and whether privacy is restricted for group/enterprise calls, and the Translation and Routing policies control how the translation of the external party's address is performed.

6.4.2.1.4 Calling Line ID Delivery Blocking

If the target user has the Calling Line ID Delivery Blocking service in effect for the call to the external party, then the external party is notified that privacy is restricted.

6.4.2.1.5 Calling Party Category

The calling party category (if any) in effect for the target user applies to the leg for the external party.

6.4.2.1.6 Classmark

The classmark (if any) in effect for the target user applies to the leg for the external party.

6.4.2.1.7 Communication Barring – Fixed

The Call-Me-Now controls for Communication Barring – Fixed (CBF) are configured and applied, as described in section 2 *Detailed Feature Description*.

6.4.2.1.8 Hierarchical Communication Barring

The Call-Me-Now controls for Hierarchical Communication Barring (HCB) are configured and applied, as described in section 2 *Detailed Feature Description*.

6.4.2.1.9 Intercept

The intercept configuration in effect for the target user or the target user's group applies, as described in section 2.3.3 *External Party Screening*.

6.4.2.1.10 Outgoing Calling Plan

The Call-Me-Now controls for the Outgoing Call Plan (OCP) are configured and applied, as described in section 2 *Detailed Feature Description*.



6.4.2.1.11 Outgoing Digit Plan

The Call-Me-Now controls for Outgoing Digit Plan (ODP) are configured and applied, as described in section 2 *Detailed Feature Description*.

6.4.2.1.12 Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan

The Call-Me-Now controls for Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan (OPDP) are configured and applied, as described in section 2 *Detailed Feature Description*.

6.4.2.1.13 Overload Controls

The Application Server applies overload controls to the Xsi-Actions request for Call Me Now in the same way they are applied to CAP and Xsi-Actions dial requests.

6.4.2.1.14 Preferred Carrier

The preferred carrier selection (if any) in effect for the target user applies to the leg for the external party.

6.4.2.1.15 Prepaid

If the Prepaid service is in use for the target user, then it applies to the originating CDR for the target user to the external party. The Prepaid service runs as usual for this originating CDR except that no warning tones or announcements are played since the target user has no originating device for this call leg.

Though the warning tones and announcements are not played, the Call-Me-Now call is released if applicable (for example, insufficient credits) for Prepaid service triggers. Note that the Call-Me-Now call is rejected immediately if insufficient credits are available at the start of the call.

The Prepaid service also applies to the originating CDR for the target user to the target user (which is similar to an internal redirection). Warning tones and announcements are not played for this leg either (just as they are not played for normal redirections), but the Call-Me-Now call is released if applicable (for example, insufficient credits) for Prepaid service triggers.

For more information on the Prepaid service, see *IMS Accounting Ro Interface Feature Description* [5].

6.4.2.1.16 Trunk Group

If the target user is directly associated with a trunk group, then the Calling Line ID policies in effect for the trunk group apply when selecting the identity for the target user.

If the target user is associated with an enterprise trunk and there are trunk groups assigned to the enterprise trunk, then the first trunk group (in alphabetical order) assigned to the enterprise trunk is selected. If more than one trunk group is found to be first in alphabetical order (duplicate trunk group IDs in different groups), then the trunk group of the first group (in alphabetical order) is selected. Once the selected trunk group has been identified, then the Calling Line ID policies in effect for the selected trunk group apply when selecting the identity for the target user.

Note that trunk group call capacity controls do not apply to the originating leg for the external party.



6.4.2.2 Terminating Call-Me-Now Leg to External Party

For the terminating leg to the external party, the incoming Call-Me-Now call is treated the same as a usual incoming call. If the external party is a BroadWorks user, all of the services and policies in effect for the external party apply just as they would if the target user called the external party directly instead of via Call Me Now described in section 2.3.4 *Calling the External Party*.

6.4.2.3 Terminating Call-Me-Now Leg to Target User

For the terminating leg to the target user, the incoming Call-Me-Now call is treated the same as a usual incoming call. All of the services and policies in effect for the target user apply just as they would if the external party called the target user directly instead of via Call Me Now described in section 2.3.6 Calling the Target User.



7 Client Application Impacts

7.1 OCI-P/CAP Impacts

There is no impact.

7.2 Call Control Impacts

There is no impact.

7.3 Window Impacts

There is no impact.



8 Deployment/Operational Impacts

8.1 Configuration File Impacts

There is no impact.

8.2 Installation Impacts

The new Call-Me-Now system parameters are present on a new installation and are set to the default values described in section 3.1.1 Call-Me-Now System Parameters.

8.3 Upgrade Impacts

The new Call-Me-Now system parameters are added and are set to the default values described in section 3.1.1 Call-Me-Now System Parameters.

A default rule to block all Call-Me-Now calls is added to all system communication barring profiles present, described in section 3.1.5 System Communication Barring Profile.

A default rule to block all Call-Me-Now calls is added to all service provider communication barring profiles present, described in section 3.1.7 Service Provider Communication Barring Profile.

Group Outgoing Calling Plan Call-Me-Now permissions are added and set to the default values described in sections 3.1.9 *Outgoing Calling Plan Call-Me-Now Permissions* and 3.1.11 Group Outgoing Calling Plan Call Me Now.

User Outgoing Calling Plan Call-Me-Now permissions are added and set to the default values described in section 3.1.18 User Outgoing Calling Plan Call Me Now, for user overridden permissions.

8.4 Rollback Impacts

The new Call-Me-Now system parameters defined in section 3.1.1 Call-Me-Now System *Parameters* are removed from the database.

The default rule to block all Call-Me-Now calls described in section 3.1.5 System *Communication Barring Profile* is removed from all service provider communication barring profiles present.

System and service provider communication barring profile Call-Me-Now rules described in sections 3.1.6 System Communication Barring Profile Call-Me-Now Rule and 3.1.8 Service Provider Communication Barring Call-Me-Now Rule are removed.

The default rule to block all Call-Me-Now calls described in section 3.1.7 Service Provider Communication Barring Profile is removed from all service provider communication barring profiles present.

Group Outgoing Calling Plan Call-Me-Now permissions described in section 3.1.11 Group Outgoing Calling Plan Call Me Now are removed.

Group Outgoing Digit Plan Call-Me-Now permissions described in section 3.1.14 Group Outgoing Digit Plan Call-Me-Now are removed.

Group Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan Call-Me-Now permissions described in section 3.1.17 Group Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan Call Me Now are removed.

User Outgoing Calling Plan Call-Me-Now permissions described in section 3.1.18 User Outgoing Calling Plan Call Me Now are removed.



User Outgoing Digit Plan Call-Me-Now permissions described in section 3.1.19 User Outgoing Digit Plan Call Me Now are removed.

User Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan Call-Me-Now permissions described in section 3.1.20 User Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan Call Me Now are removed.

The Call Me Now service is unassigned from all users, removed from all new user templates, unauthorized from all groups, service providers, and enterprises, removed from all service packs, removed from all trunk group user creation tasks, and removed from all service pack migration tasks.

8.5 Security Impacts

The CallMeNow action for Xsi-Actions does not initiate an authentication challenge as the invoking party may not be a BroadWorks user, and any authentication headers received in the request are ignored. This authentication bypass only applies to the Call-Me-Now action, however, and does not affect any other Xsi-Actions requests.

8.6 Scheduled Tasks

There is no impact.

8.7 Third Party Software

There is no impact.

8.8 Server Logging Impacts

There is no impact.

8.9 Client Application Impacts

- 8.9.1 **Deployment Studio Impacts** There is no impact.
- 8.9.2 **Configuration Impacts** There is no impact.
- 8.9.3 Host Application Impacts There is no impact.
- 8.9.4 **Third Party Integration Impacts** There is no impact.



9 System Engineering Impacts

9.1 Processing Impacts

The number of messages for a Call-Me-Now call is the same as the number of messages for a BroadWorks Anywhere Click-To-Dial call. The Network Server is queried (if applicable) for the external party, the call is routed to the external party, the target user is alerted after the external party answers, and the parties are reconnected together once the target user answers.

Note that there is additional messaging to the Media Server and the external party if the answer confirmation is in use for Call Me Now just as there are if answer confirmation is enabled for BroadWorks Anywhere.

There is no processing impact for usual calls.

However, Call-Me-Now calls, themselves, are screened by the Call Me Now service, Outgoing Call Plan, Outgoing Digit Plan, Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan, Communication Barring – Fixed, and Hierarchical Communication Barring according to configuration, and as a result, they are subject to the processing impacts of those screenings.

9.2 Memory Impacts

There is no impact to usual calls.

For Call-Me-Now calls, there are three call-half sessions present. The first is an unmapped session that handles the Call-Me-Now screening for the target user (including the Network Server query, if applicable) and both originating CDRs. The second is a usual session that handles the terminating leg to the external party. The third is a usual session that handles the terminating leg to the target user.

9.3 Disk Usage Impacts

There is no impact.

9.4 Port Usage Impacts

There is no impact for usual calls. For Call-Me-Now calls, a Media Server port is used whenever the external party answers the call and *Answer Confirmation* is set to "Any Key" or "Passcode" for the user's Call Me Now service. The Media Server port is released once the answer confirmation is complete.

9.5 Hardware Impacts

There is no impact.



10 Service Pack Information

This feature is available in the Release 17.sp3 service pack.

10.1 Functional Differences in Source Release and Service Packs

There are no differences.

- 10.1.1 **Provisioning Differences** There are no differences.
- 10.1.2 **Accounting Differences** There are no differences.
- 10.1.3 **System Management Differences** There are no differences.
- 10.1.4 **Execution/Call Processing Differences** There are no differences.
- 10.1.5 **Client Application Differences** There are no differences.
- 10.1.6 **Deployment/Operational Differences** There are no differences.
- 10.1.7 **System Engineering Differences** There are no differences.

10.2 Feature Activation Impacts

10.2.1 Method of Activation

This feature is activated using the following CLI command:

AS_CLI/System/ActivatableFeature> activate 97691

10.2.2 Activatable Feature ID and Dependencies

Activatable Feature ID: 97691

Activatable Feature Name: Call Me Now

This feature is dependent on activatable Feature ID 111573 (Release 17.sp3 CDR).

This feature is dependent on activatable Feature ID 115504 (Hierarchical Communication Barring).

This feature is dependent on activatable Feature ID 115681 (Outgoing Calling Plan Dial Restriction Override Patterns).



10.2.3 Behavior Impacts upon Activation

Upon activation, the Application Server allows the Xsi-Actions request for Call Me Now to be processed instead of immediately being rejected.

Call-Me-Now call rules can be configured on communication barring profiles at the system level.

The Call Me Now service is available to be authorized to service providers.

10.2.4 Provisioned Data Impacts on Activation

There is no impact.

10.2.5 Provisioned Data Impacts on Deactivation

Deactivation fails if the Call Me Now service is authorized to any service providers.

Call-Me-Now Communication Barring rules are deleted at the system level and the defaultAction for the default rule is set to its default value (see section 3.1.5 System Communication Barring Profile).

10.2.6 OCI Command Behavior Prior to Activation

- An attempt to add a system communication barring profile with the callMeNowRule or callMeNowDefaultCallTimeout element causes the SystemCommunicationBarringProfileAddRequest17sp3 to fail. This command also fails if attempted with the callMeNowDefaultAction element set to a non-default value.
- An attempt to modify a system communication barring profile's callMeNowDefaultAction, callMeNowDefaultCallTimeout, or callMeNowRule element causes the SystemCommunicationBarringProfileModifyRequest to fail.



11 Restrictions and Limitations

11.1 Virtual Subscribers

The Call Me Now service can be assigned to the following virtual subscriber types documented in section 3.12 Service Details and Licensing:

- Auto Attendant
- BroadWorks Anywhere
- Call Center
- Hunt Group
- Instant Conferencing
- Instant Group Call
- Route Point

However, only Instant Conferencing and Route Point allow for Outgoing Call Plan, Outgoing Digit Plan, Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan, Communication Barring – Fixed, and Hierarchical Communication Barring screening, and as a result, only Instant Conferencing and Route Point can use the Call-Me-Now controls provided as part of this screening.

For all the other virtual subscriber types, the Call-Me-Now controls for Outgoing Call Plan, Outgoing Digit Plan, Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan, Communication Barring – Fixed, and Hierarchical Communication Barring are not available and therefore, careful consideration should be taken before activating the Call Me Now service for them.

11.2 Multiple Answer Confirmations

When the target user for a Call-Me-Now call has *Answer Confirmation* set to "Any Key" or "Passcode", it is possible for there to be multiple answer confirmations due to the external party having a service that initiates its own answer confirmation.

For example, the external party may have the BroadWorks Anywhere or Simultaneous Ringing service with the answer confirmation enabled for a location. If the external party answers the Call-Me-Now call at that location, then the BroadWorks Anywhere/Simultaneous Ringing service for the external party initiates its answer confirmation. Once that answer confirmation is successful, the answer is allowed to continue to the target user, at which point the target user's Call Me Now service initiates its answer confirmation.



Acronyms and Abbreviations

This section lists the acronyms and abbreviations found in this document. The acronyms and abbreviations are listed in alphabetical order along with their meanings.

ABNF	Augmented Backus-Naur Form
Admin	Administrator
API	Application Programming Interface
AS	Application Server
BCCT	BroadWorks Common Communication Transport
BW	BroadWorks
CAP	Client Application Protocol
CBF	Communication Barring – Fixed
CDR	Call Detail Record
CDS	Call Detail Server
CLI	Command Line Interface
CLID	Calling Line ID
CORBA	Common Object Request Broker Architecture
CPU	Central Processing Unit
CS	Conferencing Server
CWT	Call Waiting Tone
dBm	The power ratio in decibel (dB) of the measured power referenced to one milliwatt (mW).
Dbmo	The level of a signal as specified in dBmO, is the level of that signal (in dBm) as measured at the reference point of the network.
DN	Directory Number
DND	Do Not Disturb
EMS	Element Management System
EV	ExtraView
FAC	Feature Access Code
FQDN	Fully Qualified Domain Name
FR	Feature Request
FS	Functional Specification
FTP	File Transfer Protocol
HCB	Hierarchical Communication Barring
HTML	Hypertext Markup Language

- Hz Hertz
- IMS IP Multimedia Subsystem



IP	Internet Protocol
IVR	Interactive Voice Response
LSSGR	LATA Switching Systems Generic Requirements
MGCP	Media Gateway Control Protocol
MIB	Management Information Base
MR	Market Request
MS	Media Server
NS	Network Server
NSSync	Network Server Synchronization
OAM&P	Operations, Administration, Management, and Provisioning
OCI-C	Open Client Interface-Call Control
OCI-P	Open Client Interface-Provisioning
OCP	Outgoing Calling Plan
ODP	Outgoing Digit Plan
OOTB	Out-of-the-Blue
OPDP	Outgoing Pinhole Digit Plan
OS	Operating System
OSS	Operations Support System
PM	Performance Measurement
PUI	Public User Identity
RFC	Request for Comments
SIP	Session Initiation Protocol
SOAP	Simple Object Access Protocol
SP	Service Pack
TCP/IP	Transmission Control Protocol/Internet Protocol
TDM	Time Division Multiplexing
URI	Uniform Resource Identifier
URL	Uniform Resource Locator
WS	Web Server
XML	eXtensible Markup Language
Xsi	Xtended Services Interface
Maria	Vtended Comisse Distance

Xsp Xtended Services Platform



References

- [1] BroadSoft, Inc. 2011. Outgoing Calling Plan Dial Restriction Override Patterns Feature Description, Release 18.0. Available from BroadSoft at xchange.broadsoft.com.
- [2] BroadSoft, Inc. 2010. *Communication Barring Fixed Feature Description, Release* 16.0. Available from BroadSoft at <u>xchange.broadsoft.com</u>.
- [3] BroadSoft, Inc. 2010. *Hierarchical Communication Barring Feature Description, Release 18.0.* Available from BroadSoft at <u>xchange.broadsoft.com</u>.
- [4] BroadSoft, Inc. 2010. Answer Confirmation on Forking Services Enhancements Feature Description, Release 14.sp4. Available from BroadSoft at <u>xchange.broadsoft.com</u>.
- [5] BroadSoft, Inc. 2009. *IMS Accounting Ro Interface Feature Description, Release* 16.0. Available from BroadSoft at <u>xchange.broadsoft.com</u>.
- [6] BroadSoft, Inc. 2006. *IMS Radius Server Selection Feature Description, Release* 14.0. Available from BroadSoft at <u>xchange.broadsoft.com</u>.